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 (Reporter’s note:  Audio commences at 10.42.55) 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   ...transmitted last night so I will need to 
go through those omissions - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   - - - very briefly with him.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  We do have you on the 
video.  Mr Ayachit, can you hear us there without 
difficulty?   
 
AYACHIT, MR:   Yes, I can.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Excellent.   
 
AYACHIT, MR:   Yes, I can.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Now, would you like to be 
sworn or affirmed?  
 
AYACHIT, MR:   Affirmed, thank you.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Affirmed, all right.  I will just ask 
my orderly to - - -  
 
AYACHIT, SACHIN PRAKASH affirmed: 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, Ms Nichols.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Mr Ayachit, can you please tell his Honour 
once again your full name and also your address?--- My full 
name is Sachin Prakash Ayachit.  My address is unit  10, 2-4 
Glen Osmond Road, Parkside, SA. 
 
What is your occupation, Mr Ayachit?---I work as th e 
certification manager at NASAA Certified Organic.   
 
Mr Ayachit, do you have a copy of a witness stateme nt that 
you’ve prepared in this matter, which is signed and  dated 
26 February 2013?---Yes, I have it.   
 
There have been some arguments about the admissibil ity of 
certain parts of your statement and small parts of it have 
been redacted.  Can I ask you to mark those up on t he 
statement now?---Yes.   
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Can you please go to paragraph 10 of your statement ?---Yes.  
 
Can you mark – can you please delete the word “stri ct” that 
appears in the first line.  Can you go to 
paragraph - - -?---Yes, done.   
 
Thank you.  Can you go to paragraph 14 now please?- --Yes. 
 
And in the second sentence which begins with the wo rds, 
“The NASAA standards,” can you delete the words, “i s 
inherently flexible too,” please?---Done. 
 
At paragraph 15 on the third line, after the words 
“production and processing,” can you delete the wor ds, “and 
other domestic and international standards,” please ?---Yes, 
done. 
 
And, finally, can you go to paragraph 26?---Yes. 
 
And can you delete the words in the first line, “As  well as 
all major international standards”?---Done. 
 
And, Mr Ayachit, do you wish to make a correction t o 
paragraph 25D of your statement?  Should the word “ New 
Zealand” read “Argentina”?  Is that correct?---Corr ect. 
 
And that’s a correction that you wish to make to yo ur 
statement?---Yes, thank you. 
 
Have you had the opportunity to recently reread you r 
statement?---Yes. 
 
And with that correction, are the contents of your 
statement true and correct?---Yes. 
 
I tender the statement. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, very well.  Mr Ayachit’s amended 
statement, which was dated 26 February 2013, with t he 
identified corrections to paragraphs 10, 14, 15, 25 D as 
corrected and 26 will be exhibit 21.   
 
EXHIBIT  21 Plaintiffs DATE  26/2/13 

Mr Ayachit’s amended statement 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   And, Ms Nichols, could we make 
arrangements for a signed copy to wend its way in d ue 
course - - -  
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NICHOLS, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - from India to the court’s record 
in due course.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Will do.  Thank you, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Now, cross-examination.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  Mr Ayachit, your 
role is a certification manager, you have just desc ribed.  
Does that put you in charge of the certification of ficers 
at NCO?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  You supervise their work?---Yes. 
 
And do you provide guidance to them as to how to di scharge 
their duties?---Yes.   
 
Thank you.  Can I take you to paragraph 14 of your witness 
statement?---Yes.   
 
The point that you make here is that the NASAA stan dard 
itself doesn’t dictate the consequences where there  has 
been a noncompliance with the standard.  Is that 
right?---Yes. 
 
And there are a range of possible sanctions and tho se – 
that range is considered in each case on a case-by- case 
basis to determine what is the appropriate sanction  in that 
situation?---Correct, yes.   
 
So do you regard NCO as having a discretion as to w hich 
sanction it will impose in any given case?---Yes. 
 
And is it the same situation in relation to the poi nt you 
make at paragraph 17, where there has been decertif ication 
and the question of when and in what circumstances 
recertification will be granted?---Yes. 
 
So that too will depend very much on the circumstan ces of 
any individual case?---Yes. 
 
And NCO has a discretion in that regard about when and on 
what conditions to recertify?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  Now, in relation to assessing the risk posed by 
GMOs on land, you identify what NCO will consider a t 
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paragraph 11 of your witness statement.  You see 
that?---Yes. 
 
Are you talking there about assessing the consequen ces in 
the event that an actual or potential risk has been  
identified in terms of sanctions or are you talking  about 
the recertification in the event of decertification  or 
both?---Both. 
 
Thank you.  And are you setting out there what in y our view 
are the factors that will normally be considered by  a 
certification officer in either of those 
circumstances?---Yes. 
 
Must the certification officer consider all of thos e 
factors?---Not only limited to these four points bu t, yes. 
 
Yes.  But they are obliged to consider each of thes e four 
points?---Yes. 
 
I see.  And is that set out anywhere in a document to the 
certifying officers so that they know what they mus t take 
into account?---They refer to the NASAA organic sta ndard. 
 
I beg your pardon?---They refer to the NASAA organi c 
standard. 
 
So do you say that these factors and the obligation  on the 
part of the certifying officer to take them into ac count is 
apparent from reading the standard itself?---Yes. 
 
I see. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Is that the NASAA standard? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I will just clarify.  You mean the NASAA 
standard do you, Mr Ayachit?---Yes. 
 
Not the national standard?---No. 
 
All right.  And if we come to 18(a), you say that N CO will 
consider the quantity of GMOs on the land.  Is that  
right?---Yes. 
 
In every case?---Yes. 
 
And does that mean that NCO will consider the quant ity of 
GMOs in a particular paddock?---Yes. 
 
And within an area of a particular paddock?---Yes. 
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So, for example, if there is a concentration of GMO s in 
only a very small portion of a paddock then that wi ll be 
relevant to the decision as to how much of the land  might 
be decertified.  Is that right?---Correct. 
 
Thank you?---Yes. 
 
And when we come to (b), the likelihood of a contin ued 
presence of GMOs on the land, does that include a 
consideration of whether there might be any ability  to 
remove the material?---Yes. 
 
And in the case of GMO volunteers, whether they can  be 
removed before seed setting?---Yes. 
 
So if they could be removed before seed setting, th at would 
be a factor mitigating against decertification.  Is  that 
right?---Can you please repeat that? 
 
Yes.  So if we take the example that we have in the  case 
that’s presently before the court where the GMO mat erial 
was canola swathes, GM canola swathes that blew int o the 
organic farm, if I can take it in two steps, Mr Aya chit.  
First of all, there would just be the plant materia l that 
blew over, that if that could be removed that could  be a 
mitigating factor against decertifying. 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   I object to the question.  It needs to be 
clarified.  The question is put if it could be remo ved.  It 
needs to be stated in terms of this case when it co uld be 
removed, how long it might take to remove it and so  on.  So 
put in the abstract like that in the context of thi s case, 
in my submission, it’s not an accurate representati on of 
the evidence and therefore it doesn’t have a proper  basis. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, what do you say about that? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Well, I’m not putting the facts of this case;  
I’m just putting the GM canola scenario.  That’s al l I’m 
putting.  That’s a hypothetical - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I think removal is a vague.  You mean 
picked up and taken away? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I can put that to the witness. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I think that needs a bit more 
precision. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   All right. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Subject to that, it’s okay though. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  Mr Ayachit - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry, did you want to say something 
else, Ms Nichols? 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   I did, I’m sorry, your Honour.  Ms Cahill is 
trespassing very, very close to the facts of this c ase with 
slight variations and in my submission it’s not a f air way 
to frame the question.  If she wants to ask about t he facts 
of this case, they should squarely put.  But a 
hypothetical, which is closely analogous but not id entical 
to, is apt to mislead the witness. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   This witness didn’t decertify, your Honour.  
I’m not asking him - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Look, I wouldn’t allow that 
objection on a plenary basis at this time;  I think  it’s 
got to be evaluated question by question and I thin k the 
distinction between an actual set of circumstances and a 
hypothetical situation does need to be made very ex plicit, 
but subject to that, I think I will just hear the q uestion 
as it comes.  It obviously can’t be misleading and that’s a 
proper concern but I think the territory that we ar e 
presently in with the clarification as to the basis  of 
removal is satisfactory. 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Thank you, your Honour. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I have not suggested that this is the facts 
that occurred in 2010, your Honour.  There’s no int ention 
to mislead the witness in any - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   No, I understand. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   - - - way, shape or form.  Mr Ayachit, if we 
can just take the example of GM canola and swathes blowing 
into an organic farm, when the question of how to r espond 
to that falls to the NCO, the ability of the farmer , the 
certified operator, to pick up the material that ha d blown 
in and remove it from the farm, would that be a rel evant 
consideration mitigating against decertification?-- -No. 
 
No.  All right.  And why is that?---Because we are not sure 
about the emergence - - -  
 
All right?--- - - - of any plants in future. 
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Yes.  So there would be other factors that might we igh in 
favour of decertification not withstanding that.  I s that 
your evidence?---Can you please repeat that. 
 
So there might be other factors like the possibilit y of 
volunteers that would lead to - - -  
?---Yes. 
 
- - - a decision of decertification, notwithstandin g the 
fact that the plant material could be removed?---Ye s. 
 
Thank you.  So when it comes to volunteers, would t he 
ability of the farmer to remove the volunteers befo re they 
set seed, would that be a factor for or against 
decertifying?---Can you please elaborate? 
 
So some plant material has blown in;  an NCO is con cerned 
about the possibility for the seed from that materi al 
germinating at a subsequent time.  If the farmer we re able 
to pull out any volunteers as they germinated and b efore 
they set seed, and agreed to do that, would that be  a 
factor weighing for or against decertification?---W e will 
have to consider the possibility of future re-emerg ence of 
volunteers at that stage. 
 
Yes.  So even if that – a farmer did agree to do th at, it 
might still not be enough is what you are 
saying?---Correct.  Yes. 
 
Because you would have to assess, notwithstanding t hat, 
whether there might still be more volunteers?---Cor rect. 
 
I see.  What about a farmer’s agreement to clean an d test 
his harvested product?  Would that be a factor weig hing for 
or against decertification of the certified operati on?---It 
would be considered as one – one of the aspects. 
 
Yes.  Would that favour decertification or would it  be 
against it?---You mean testing the seed or - - -  
 
Testing the product, cleaning and testing the 
product?---That’s just one aspect.  Yes.  Yes.  Tha t will – 
if they are ready to test the product, final produc t, that 
will be one of the points that will be considered f or 
reinstating the certification. 
 
But it wouldn’t preclude decertification if the ope rator 
agreed to do that?---Correct. 
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And why is that?---Because we will have to complete  a risk 
analysis at that stage - - -  
 
Yes?--- - - - about – about the potential risks, an d we are 
not sure why just couple of aspects, that whether t hat risk 
analysis gives us a confidence to reinstate the 
certification. 
 
Yes.  So just at the point that you’re thinking abo ut 
whether to decertify or not, if the operator offere d or 
agreed to clean and test their product for any GM p resence 
before sale, that wouldn’t be enough to prevent 
decertification, is that right?---Correct.  Correct . 
 
And why is that?---Because presence of GMOs in the final 
product is not the only thing;  it is the entire or ganic 
production system that we need to take into conside ration. 
 
All right.  So when we come to 18(d), the last one on your 
list: 
 

The likelihood of future GMO contamination of the 
property – 
 

What are you referring to there as the property?  T he 
actual land?---Yes. 
 
And contamination in what way?  How is it 
contaminated?---By the presence of GMO seed in the 
vicinity. 
 
In the vicinity, not actually - - -?---And how the - - -  
 
Sorry.  I cut - - -?---And how the farmer is going to 
manage that risk. 
 
So presence in the vicinity or actually on the land  itself 
of the certified operator?---No.  In this particula r case, 
the GM contamination has already happened.  So poin t (d), 
it’s referring to the neighbouring farms - - -  
 
I see?---Not on the property. 
 
I see.  I understand what you’re saying.  So that w ill be 
taken into account in determining both whether to d ecertify 
and whether to reinstate certification?---Yes. 
 
The risk from neighbouring properties that is yet t o 
eventuate, is that right?---Yes. 
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Thank you.  And the contamination you’re speaking o f there, 
the likelihood of future contamination is contamina tion of 
the land by presence of GMO material on or in the l and, is 
that right?---Sorry.  What point are we referring t o?  Can 
you please repeat. 
 
I’m trying to understand 18(d), where you talk abou t GMO 
contamination of the property and what you mean by that.  
So do you mean contamination of the land of the ope rator by 
the presence of GMO material in or on it?---Both. 
 
Yes.  Thank you.  Now, can you go to paragraph 15 o f your 
witness statement, please.  You say that - - -?---Y es. 
 
- - - the NASAA standard prohibits GMOs anywhere in  the 
production or processing of certified organic mater ial.  
Can you go to document 142, please, and just point me to 
the standard that contains that prohibition that yo u’re 
referring to?  This is volume 5, page 1293, your Ho nour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   The NASAA standards? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes. 
 
THE WITNESS:   Can you please repeat the page number. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   The document number is 142, and I’m – that – 
you should have the NASAA standard there?---Yes. 
 
And so if you can just tell me which standard or st andards 
you’re referring to in the first sentence of paragr aph 15 
of your witness statement?---The document is loadin g. 
 
Okay?---Can we please go to 3.2, Genetically Modifi ed 
Organisms. 
 
Yes.  Thank you.  At page 1317?---Yes. 
 
Thank you?---The section - - -  
 
So which standard or standards are you referring to  in the 
first sentence of paragraph 15?---3.2.1. 
 
Yes.  Any others?---No. 
 
Now, you say that this is consistent with the IFOAM  norms 
for organic production and processing.  Are you ref erring 
to the 2012 norms or the 2005 ones when you say 
that?---2005. 
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All right.  Now, you began with the – with NCO in A ugust 
2012, didn’t you?---Yes.  Correct. 
 
And, at or some time after you joined, did you read  all of 
the inspection reports and review matters – review forms 
dealing with Mr Marsh’s decertification?---Yes. 
 
So you were aware of the inspection report of 24 Oc tober 
2011?---Yes. 
 
And you were aware that there had been no decision with 
respect to that inspection until 30 March 2012?---Y es. 
 
Were you concerned about the time that had elapsed between 
the inspection report and the review decision?---At  that 
stage, I was – I was not aware of any delays.  I ju st 
started working on the file at that stage, so I – n ot sure. 
 
All right.  When you found out about the delay, wer e you 
concerned about it?---Delay in? 
 
Between the inspection report of 24 October 2011 an d the 
decision with respect to that report, which was dat ed 30 
March 2012.  So when you found out about that delay , did 
you – did that concern you?---I’m just trying to re call 
this delay in making the decision and the inspectio n 
report.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Your Honour, I object.  The premise in the 
question is that Mr Ayachit knew about it.  It’s in  a 
different period of time. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, Mr Ayachit - - -  
 
NICHOLS, MS:   So it perhaps - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - gets there in August 2012, as I 
understand it.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Perhaps the question could be rephrased 
so that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So he is being asked about events that 
happen five months before he gets there.  
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Yes.  So - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   I asked him if he had learnt about it and he 
said yes.   
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NICHOLS, MS:   No, he was - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Learnt about it?   
 
CAHILL, MS:   The delay, the time between the inspection 
report and the review decision, and he said several  
questions ago that he did learn about that by readi ng the 
file.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I think he said he was familiarising 
himself from the time that he got there.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes, and then - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Which is August. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   And I asked him if he had read the inspection 
report.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   And then the review decision.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   And then I said, “So you appreciated that 
there was that delay,” and he said yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I wasn’t so sure that he was agreeing 
with that proposition.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   That’s not – our note of the evidence was 
that he was not aware of any delays.  He has certai nly read 
the inspection report and was aware of the subseque nt 
decision.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, absolutely.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   That’s our recollection of the evidence. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Absolutely.  I think the premise in 
terms of delay needs to be solidified before the qu estion 
can continue. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Mr Ayachit?---Yes. 
 
You read the inspection report of 24 October 2011, didn’t 
you?---Yes. 
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And then you read the decision with respect to that  
inspection report, dated 30 March 2012, didn’t 
you?---Correct.  Yes, I read that.  Yes. 
 
And you appreciated, didn’t you, that there was as several 
month gap between the inspection report and the rev iew 
decision?---That may happen in organic certificatio n. 
 
Sorry, did you appreciate - - -?---Because - - -  
 
Did you appreciate that there was that several mont h gap 
between the inspection report and the review 
decision?---There is a gap, yes.  
 
And did you appreciate that when you looked at the 
file?---I didn’t think about that at that stage, no .  
 
All right.  Did you ascertain when you reviewed the  file 
whether that review decision of 30 March 2012 had b een 
communicated to Mr Marsh?---But that was prior to m y 
commencement at NASAA Certified Organic so that was  before 
August 2012. 
 
Yes, I appreciate that.  I’m asking you that when y ou 
reviewed the file, did you ascertain whether or not  that 
decision had been communicated to Mr Marsh?---Yes, I didn’t 
review the file.  I read through the documents. 
 
All right.  And so you read the inspection report o f 19 
April 2012?---Yes. 
 
And did you notice that within that report the insp ector 
had reported that the operator was fully compliant? ---Yes. 
 
Now, I don’t think you mentioned in your witness st atement 
the review that Ms Denham carried out in April 2012 .  Did 
you read that document?---Yes, I have.   
 
You have - - -?---So who reviewed that, can you ple ase 
repeat.  It must - - -  
 
Ms Denham?---It may not be Denham.   
 
Ms Denham in April 2012 at document 86, Mr Ayachit? ---Yes, 
thank you. 
 
Page 448 of volume 2, your Honour.  Have you read t hat 
document? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I’m not sure he has got it yet on his 
computer. 
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CAHILL, MS:   Sorry.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   We better just check that out. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Do you have it up yet, Mr Ayachit?---Yes, I 
have, sorry.  Yes.   
 
So did you read that document?---I don’t recall rea ding 
this document, sorry. 
 
So are you seeing that for the first time?---Probab ly not 
but I don’t recall whether I have.  I may have read  it. 
 
So you may or may not be seeing it for the first ti me, 
you’re not sure?---Correct, yes. 
 
Thank you.  So do you have page numbers in the bott om 
right-hand corner of document 86?---Yes, I do. 
 
So at page 450?---Yes. 
 
You’re not sure whether you have seen the Informati on to 
Client set out at the bottom there.  You’re not sur e 
whether you have seen that before?---Sorry, I don’t  recall 
but I have read these two points in some other docu ment.   
 
I see.  Can you recall what other document?---Usual ly after 
the review suspended imprisonment completed, there is a 
letter sent to the operator.  I may have read that in that 
document.  I will have to have a look.   
 
All right.  Are you looking at something now or - -  -?---If 
time permits or - - -  
 
Have you got a computer with NCO information on it in front 
of you, have you?---No, I have the dashboard which has all 
the documents that all of you can access. 
 
I see, I see?---So - - -  
 
I don’t think you will find a letter communicating this 
decision in those documents, Mr Ayachit.  That’s ri ght, 
isn’t it?  So I will just move on.  Did Ms Denham e ver 
mention to you her view that two growing seasons sh ould 
elapse before recertification of Mr Marsh’s operati on was 
considered or granted?---There has been a research paper 
published and we did have – not 100 per cent sure w hen we 
discussed that but, yes, we may have had some commu nication 
about that.   
 
Obviously after you joined in August 2012?---Yes. 
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Now, paragraph 21 of your witness statement, you ta lk about 
the annual inspection of October 2012?---Yes. 
 
If you go to document 87 please?---Yes. 
 
Which is volume 2, page 467, your Honour.  Now, jus t to 
take you back here so that you get to the front of the 
documents so you understand what it is, it begins 
at - - -?---It’s loading.  I have that document in front of 
me now. 
 
All right, thank you.  So that’s the inspection rep ort and 
then if you go to page 467.  Do you have that?---I’ m just 
getting there.  Yes. 
 
You see down the bottom, Residue Sampling?---Yes. 
 
And the comment right at the very bottom: 
 

The inspector did not note any weed that closely 
resembled canola so did not feel the need to send s tem 
and leaf samples taken to a laboratory for testing.   
The inspector’s recommending that screened out weed  
seed is sent for testing after the 12/13 harvest to  
rule out any GM canola being present in the organic  
system. 
 

See that?---Mmm. 
 
Do you recall when you first saw this report?---Yes .  When 
the review of this report was completed by the 
certification officers, I believe. 
 
That was the first time you saw this inspection 
report?---Sorry.  Not sure.  I don’t recall when I first 
saw this, but I - - -  
 
Do you think it’s likely - - -?---We definitely had  
discussion with - - -  
 
Sorry?---Yes. 
 
Go ahead?---Now, it’s definitely around the review of this 
inspection report. 
 
All right.  Thank you.  Now, just come back to the report, 
and if you go to page – back to page 468?---Yes. 
 
Continuing: 
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Any other issues not mentioned – 
 

There’s reference there – you see that – to - - -?- --Yes. 
 
- - - the Marshes wanting some guidance on the time frames 
for the earliest possible return to full certificat ion.  
Then if you go to 471 - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - you will see there the reference to “some urg ency in 
the situation”?---Yes. 
 
Now, this inspection report is dated 18 October 201 2.  The 
review report that you’re referring to is – you see  – 
document – might be document 88.  I just have to ch eck 
that.  Is document 88 the review sheet?---No.  I th ink 
it’s - - -  
 
Can you try document 89 for me, please.  90.  Try 
90?---Yes. 
 
Have you got that?---Yes. 
 
If you go to page 479 - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - and you will see there that the two certifica tion 
officers completed their reviews in December 2012 a nd 
January 2013 respectively.  You see that? Mr Ayachi t, do 
you see page 479?  I think we might have a problem.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Give him some time. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I thought the – it was frozen. 
 
THE ASSOCIATE:   We do have a problem. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Right.  We will just try and re-
establish that video link which, for the record, se ems to 
have dropped out at 11.25 am.  All right.  We might  have to 
call Telstra in Sydney to re-establish the link or at least 
find out where the problem lies.  So we will just a djourn 
pro tem while that happens. 
 

(Short adjournment) 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, please be seated.  Yes, Mr 
Ayachit, we have established the link back to you?- --Thank 
you.  
 
Yes, thank you?---And apology for the inconvenience . 
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Certainly.  Ms Cahill will continue to question. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, Mr Ayachit.  I think you were on 
document 90?---Yes, I am. 
 
And I’m not sure if you heard me directing you to p age 
479?---No, I didn’t. 
 
So, if you could just go there please?---Yes. 
 
And you will see the two certifiers completed their  review 
in December 2012 and January 2013 respectively?---Y es. 
 
So do you think that you received the inspection re port and 
this document sometime around December 2012, Januar y 
2013?---Yes. 
 
Right.  Why were there two reviewers used on this 
occasion?---In many cases where there has been a 
decertification or there are some complex issues, u sually 
it is second reviewed by a second certification off icer. 
 
All right.  So it was because it was a decertificat ion or 
there was some – and there was some unusual feature s about 
it.  Is that fair?---Yes. 
 
All right.  Now, if you are still on 479, can you s ee that 
the top - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - there’s a box and in the middle of it it says  
Inquiries?---Yes. 
 
The first one: 
 

Timeframe for GMO canola contaminated paddocks to b e 
certified yet to be determined by OABC below. 
 

?---Yes. 
 
Did you understand that reference to OAB to be a re ference 
to the Organic Advisory Board? 
 
RECORDED MESSAGE:   Hello, welcome to the conferenc ing 
system.  To join a conference, you may use the far end 
camera controls on your remote.  Please enter the 
conference number followed by the pound key, or pre ss star 
to create a new conference. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   If I could hold that person in 
contempt. 
 



SGW  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   692 
11.24 AYACHIT, S.P. XXN   

THE WITNESS:   All right.  I think we’re back. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   We back with you?---Yes. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Page 479, Mr Ayachit, under Inquiries, the 
reference to AOB?---Yes. 
 
Did you understand that to be a reference to the 
Organic Advisory Board?---Yes, correct. 
 
And to your knowledge, was the Organic Advisory Boa rd 
actively considering at this point in time what the  
timeframe for the contaminated paddocks to be recer tified 
should be?---No. 
 
They weren’t?---No. 
 
Who was on the Organic Advisory Board at this point  in 
time?---It’s a committee of four members.  Two of t hem are 
the NASAA board members and two are external expert s. 
 
Can you name them, who was on the board the point –  
that - - -?---Jan Denham. 
 
Yes?---Phil Rowe and the external experts, I don’t recall 
the names, sorry. 
 
Right.  And did the Organic Advisory Board have som e 
involvement in the consideration of when Mr Marsh’s  farm 
should be recertified?---Actually, that decision-ma king 
process is the certification team’s responsibility.  
 
Yes.  Was – did the Organic Advisory Board have any  input 
at all, whether by expressing a view or offering so me 
guidance in relation to the question of when the fa rm 
should be recertified?---There may have been in the  past 
but not at this stage. 
 
Right?---Not sure. 
 
So are you able to explain what that reference to t he OAB 
there is from your knowledge? 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   I object to the question.  It’s not Mr 
Ayachit’s document.  He can’t speculate about what was in 
the mind of the author of that document. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I haven’t asked that question at all, 
your Honour.  I have asked for that - - -  
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   You have asked him to explain what the 
reference to the OAB is on someone else’s document.  
 
CAHILL, MS:   I have asked him if he could explain from his 
knowledge what that reference would be. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   OB, yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, we have already talked about the 
Organic Advisory Board.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So it’s not to explain the acronym.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Well - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   What else is it?   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Mr Ayachit was supervising the two review 
officers who prepared this report.  There’s a refer ence to 
the OAB in there - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   - - - which implies that the OAB was being 
consulted.  I am asking - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   You have asked some questions about 
that - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - to which he has responded 
no - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes, and - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - and not at this stage. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   And I have then asked – what I would wish to 
ask him is whether, being the supervisor of these t wo 
review officers and having reviewed the report and the 
review document after this was prepared, in effect,  whether 
he can shed any light on what that is a reference t o.  I 
don’t – in my submission, that’s not a - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   That’s a different question to the one 
objected to I think.   
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CAHILL, MS:   Well, I have asked him from his own knowledge 
what that is a reference to, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, can you – well, now you’ve 
trespassed back to the point of objection, which I think 
has to be upheld.  But if you phrase it on the basi s of 
whether he at the time was able to cast any light o n what’s 
said there, then that would be allowed.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   All right.  I will ask that question.  
Mr Ayachit, can you shed any light on what is state d there 
in reference to OAB?---Sorry, I can’t comment on th at 
because I’m not sure why there’s a mention of OAB.  Sorry.   
 
As far as you were aware at this point in time, whi ch is 
late December, early January 2013, was it open to N CO to 
recertify the operation – the paddocks that had bee n 
decertified at that point in time or was it too 
early?---Please repeat. 
 
Was it too early as at December 2012, January 2013 to 
recertify the farm or not?---We were contemplating 
different aspects of recertification. 
 
Yes.  Was it open to NCO - - -?---And it was pruden t 
to - - -  
 
Sorry?---Yes. 
 
Was it open to NCO to consider recertifying the far m as at 
December 2012, January 2013?---To consider, yes.   
 
So it was possible that there might have been circu mstances 
at that time that would have enabled the farm to be  
recertified then.  Is that right?---Yes.  No, becau se 2012 
report was the first report where in the inspection  report 
it was mentioned that there are no volunteers.  It was 
prudent at that stage to wait for another season to  make 
that decision.   
 
All right.  So how many seasons in all do you say i t was 
prudent to wait?---At least until 2013.   
 
So how many seasons in total were you saying that y ou 
should wait before considering recertification?---A t least 
two. 
 
Yes, at least two.  Is that your evidence?---Yes. 
 



BC  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   695 
11.36 AYACHIT, S.P. XXN   

All right.  When you mean a season, you mean a grow ing 
season that runs from April of one year through to December 
of that year or January of the next.  Is that right ?---Yes. 
 
At paragraph 25 of your witness statement you talk about 
reviewing the certification officer’s recommendatio n.  So 
they were or were they not actually making a decisi on? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry, who is they?   
 
CAHILL, MS:   The certification officers that are referred 
to in paragraph 25.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So Denham and Wingpang You – Luke You. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Not Ms Denham, it was Ms Gore and Mr You. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Mr Ayachit?---Yes. 
 
They weren’t making a decision, were they?  They we re just 
making a recommendation in their report?---Yes. 
 
Is that usual?---Yes, in these kinds of situations,  yes.   
 
And what do you mean by these kind of situations, u nusual 
ones?---Where there is a decertification. 
 
All right.  But normally a certification officer wo uld 
simply make a decision one way or the other about 
certification status, wouldn’t they?---Yes, correct . 
 
Yes.  But because this was unusual and it involved 
decertification, they simply made recommendations a nd you 
were the one who was going to make the decision abo ut 
status.  Is that right?---Yes, correct. 
 
All right.  So at paragraph 27 you talk about a thr ee year 
period that can be used as guidance for a suitable period 
before – to elapse before recertification.  Is that  
right?---Yes. 
 
And you say there that you considered that NCO cons iders 
that that period provides appropriate guidance for 
Mr Marsh’s situation because the contamination of t he 
affected part of the farm was extensive.  Do you se e 
that?---Yes. 
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And do you mean by extensive that the quantity of o r the 
amount of contamination was great?  There was a lot  of 
contamination?---Yes. 
 
Of plant material do you mean?---Yes. 
 
And seeds?---Maybe. 
 
You’re not sure?---No. 
 
Okay.  So it was extensive because there was a lot of plant 
material across the entire affected area?---Yes.   
 
That’s what you understood?---Yes. 
 
So it wasn’t concentrated in particular parts of th e 
affected area as far as you were aware?---From the 
inspection reports, yes. 
 
All right.  Now, paragraph 28 of your witness state ment you 
refer to a decision that you made to recertify as o f 
October 2013.  Is that right?---Yes, correct. 
 
And that decision must have been made sometime betw een the 
date of the report of Ms Gore of 15 January 2013 an d your 
witness statement, which is 26 February 2013.  Is t hat 
so?---Yes, correct. 
 
And you identified in paragraph 29 of your witness 
statement the conditions to which that recertificat ion 
would be subject?---Yes. 
 
And is it the case that you did not communicate thi s 
decision to Mr Marsh in the usual format that NASAA  
communicates decisions about certification to opera tors 
until September 2013?---Sorry, don’t recall.   
 
Have a look at document 91 please?---Yes. 
 
Is that the first time that you communicated the de cision – 
communicated to Mr Marsh the decision that is refer red to 
at paragraph 28 of your witness statement?---Correc t.  That 
decision should have been communicated after the re view is 
completed.   
 
But it wasn’t done until September 2013.  Is that 
right?---Correct. 
 
Did you consider that it was of assistance to Mr Ma rsh in 
these legal proceedings that he remain decertified for as 
long as possible?---Sorry.  Can you please repeat. 
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Did you think it was of assistance to Mr Marsh in t hese 
legal proceedings that he remain decertified – (ind istinct) 
understand he remain decertified for as long as 
possible?---Sorry.  Don’t understand.  
 
Yes.  You waited seven months before communicating the 
decision to Mr Marsh, do you agree?---Mmm. 
 
Do you agree?---I will have to go back to the lette r that 
was sent after the review in January. 
 
Well, that’s the document that’s at 91, isn’t it?-- -No. 
 
So there was another - - -?---There should be one m ore 
letter. 
 
All right.  That you wrote to Mr Marsh?---It may no t be me.  
It may have been communicated by one of the certifi cation 
officers. 
 
All right.  Now, in this letter of – that’s number 91 at 
page 480 – you identify the matters that NCO will n eed to 
have in place to consider changing the status of th e 
decertified areas.  Do you see at numbered paragrap h 2: 
 

A GM test of the weed screenings following the 13/1 4 
season. 
 

Do you see that?---Document is loading.  Yes.  The document 
is loading. 
 
I’m sorry.  Sorry.  I thought you had already had i t there.  
I apologise?---Yes.  That’s correct. 
 
So, at this stage, you were not contemplating any 
recertification prior to December 2013 or January 2 014.  Do 
you agree?---No. 
 
It says there: 
 

A GM test of the weed screenings following 2013/14 is 
to be carried out. 
 

Do you see that?---No. 
 
Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
And what you were putting forward on behalf of NCO is that 
it would be necessary after the harvest in 2013/14 to do a 
– to screen the product – the grain for weeds and t hen test 
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them.  Is that right?---If there is a re-emergence,  
probably.  I was contemplating getting the weed scr eening 
done after the harvest if there is any re-emergence  of 
volunteers. 
 
Well, Mr Ayachit, if there were volunteers that eme rged, 
you could just test those, couldn’t you?---That poi nt too 
will depend upon the inspection report and the 
recommendation by the inspector as well. 
 
This was the point, wasn’t it, Mr Ayachit:  because  there 
had been no germination of volunteers since 2011, t he only 
thing that could be tested were the weeds screened out of 
the product, isn’t that so?  Do you agree? 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   The question needs to be clarified.  The 
question is, “Because there had been no volunteers,  the 
only thing that could be tested was weeds.”  Timefr ame 
needs to be posed.  Mr Ayachit referred to the 
contemplation of there being further volunteers, so  the 
question needs to be asked in respect of the timefr ame. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   What do you say to that, Ms Cahill? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I will just rephrase it, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  All right.  Very well. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Mr Ayachit, let’s go back a step.  You say 
here in this document, at page 480: 
 

For NCO to consider changing the status of the 
decertified areas:  (1) the next standard inspectio n is 
to be during flowering time to visually inspect for  
canola plants. 

 
Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
So if there were volunteer plants that emerged, the  idea 
that you had in your mind was that they would be te sted to 
see if they were – contained any GMOs, is that 
right?---Sorry.  I’m just thinking about my decisio n making 
process.  I’m sorry.  Can you please repeat the que stion. 
 
The idea that you had behind numbered paragraph (1)  – what 
are you writing there, Mr Ayachit?---Yes. 
 
Sorry.  What are you writing there?---I’m just – ju st 
clarifying your question. 
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Right.  Could you put your pen down, please.  Thank  you.  
Now, the idea behind numbered paragraph (1) of your  letter 
was that if further volunteers germinated and were apparent 
at the next inspection, they would be tested for GM O 
presence, isn’t that so?---Correct. 
 
And if they tested positive, you were not expecting  to 
recertify the property at that time.  Is that 
right?---Correct. 
 
But because there had not been any germination sinc e 2011, 
it was quite possible that there would be no volunt eers at 
the next inspection.  That was what you were thinki ng, 
wasn’t it?---Yes. 
 
Is your answer - - -?---Correct. 
 
- - - yes?  Yes.  Thank you.  In fact, that was you r 
expectation as to what was going to be more likely.   It was 
more likely than not - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - that there would be no volunteers at the next  
inspection.  Do you agree?---From the previous insp ection 
reports, yes. 
 
Thank you.  And so the idea behind numbered paragra ph (2) 
which you had was that the weeds would be screened from the 
harvested product and tested for GMO presence.  Do you 
agree?---Yes. 
 
And the logic behind that was that if the weeds did  not 
demonstrate any GMO presence, then it would imply t hat 
there was no viable seed left in the soil.  Would y ou 
agree?---Yes.  Yes. 
 
And the converse would also be true;  that if it te sted 
positive, that might indicate that there is some vi able 
seed left in the soil?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  Now, it’s the case, isn’t it, that alth ough you 
weren’t there at the time – and I’m not suggesting you 
were, or that you had any input into the decision m aking 
process – in your opinion, it would have been open to NCO 
to have imposed such a condition, or made such a 
requirement of the operator from the outset of this  
incursion, to screen and test weeds from the harves ted 
product?---Not sure. 
 
Right.  Now, if you go to document 93, please. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry, before you leave that document, 
in reference to condition 1, “The next standard ins pection 
is to be during flowing time.”  Can you just tell m e, Mr 
Ayachit, what you meant by “flowering time” in cond ition 
1?---Flowering time to monitor whether there is any  re-
emergence of canola plants volunteers. 
 
Yes.  So what – what time of the year in 2013 are y ou 
talking about?  Spring time?---Yes, I mean, October  – yes. 
 
Okay.  So you write the letter in September, which is 
spring time, early spring, so you are expecting flo wering 
around that time of your letter, or shortly thereaf ter, is 
that right?---Yes, correct.  Yes. 
 
Right.  Thank you. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  And that’s why Ms 
Purves then did an inspection three days after this  letter, 
is that right?  That’s document 92, I think, Mr 
Ayachit?---I’m just looking at that document now.  Loading.  
That inspection may not be as a result of that lett er but I 
will have to look into this document. 
 
All right.  In any event, you would accept that tha t was an 
inspection during flowing time?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  And then there was a review of that rep ort and 
that, I think, is document – it’s either 90 – I thi nk it’s 
94, which is page 505, your Honour?---Loading.  Yes , I have 
that document in front of me now. 
 
All right.  If you go to page 512 please.  Do you h ave 
that?---Yes. 
 
There were three review officers involved in the 
review?---Mm. 
 
It seems as if Mr You was not involved in the GMO i ssue.  
Is that right?---Correct. 
 
And what about Mr – do you say it, Ms Dukania?---No , she – 
she has worked on, only administrative part, creati ng the 
certificate and letter. 
 
I see.  So it was only you who dealt with the 
recertification issue?---Yes. 
 
And you made that decision alone, did you?---Yes. 
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Thank you.  At page 512, where we are, can you 
explain - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - numbered paragraph 1 under Additional Review Notes 
Not For Publication?---Yes. 
 
What is that a reference to?  The requirement of 1. 5 
kilometres?---In the – one of the previous inspecti on 
reports, there was a mention that the operator and the 
neighbour had an agreement in place for 1.5 kilomet re 
buffer zone. 
 
Yes.  And that’s now been downgraded, why?---Due to  the 
ongoing monitoring by the operator. 
 
See, it says here: 
 

As per the robust risk assessment by the operator. 
 

Did you write those words?---Yes. 
 
And the operator is obviously - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - a reference to Mr Marsh?---Yes. 
 
And so that was – what are you saying here, Mr Ayac hit, 
that without the one - - -?---That is - - -  
 
Sorry.  You go - - -?---No, that’s fine. 
 
No, you go, please.  What were you about to say?--- That is 
in reference to one of the questions asked by the i nspector 
in the inspection report. 
 
Yes.  Which was what?---That – let’s go back to the  
inspection report document. 
 
Yes.  I think it is at page 503, you might be refer ring 
to?---Loading.  Still loading. 
 
That’s okay?---Correct. 
 
So if we go to five of - - -?---Page five - - -  
 
Sorry, I beg your pardon.  Go ahead?--- (indistinct ) page 
503.  
 
Yes.  And there was feedback sought in the third bo x from 
the top: 
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The buffer zone, 1.5 ks to be maintained as require d 
previously and ongoing monitoring of your property for 
any potential risk of contamination by GM canola. 
 

And guidance was sought in relation to that?---Mm. 
 
So do I understand that previously Mr Marsh had to maintain 
a 1.5 kilometre buffer between his farming operatio ns and 
the neighbour.  Is that right?---No, it was not man datory 
but it was mentioned in one of the reports. 
 
But in any event, your decision as reflected in doc ument 94 
at page 512 was that that requirement was downgrade d 
because of a robust risk assessment by Mr Marsh?--- Yes. 
 
Was it downgraded to zero kilometres?---No. 
 
What was it downgraded to?---The risk assessment an d 
monitoring done at that time, the management practi ces by 
Steve was acceptable.  So it doesn’t mean that it i s 
downgraded to zero. 
 
Okay.  But what was your requirement for a buffer b etween 
Mr Marsh’s farming operations and the neighbour at this 
point in time?  Was there any requirement?---There’ s no 
specific requirement in the standard. 
 
All right.  And you didn’t require that of him as a  
condition of recertification?---Correct. 
 
And that was because of the robust risk assessment by Mr 
Marsh?---Yes. 
 
And do you mean by that Mr Marsh had persuaded you that by 
reason of the actions he was prepared to undertake and the 
circumstances that existed on his farm, he could ma nage 
acceptably the risk of GMO incursion?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  Now, if we come to document 95 please.  Just 
tell me when it’s loaded, Mr Ayachit, please?---Tha nk you.  
It’s loading now. 
 
Thank you?---It’s open. 
 
Thank you?---I have that document now. 
 
That’s your document, isn’t it?---Yes. 
 
And this was the notification of the decision to 
recertify?---Yes. 
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Which you actually made on that day, didn’t you?--- On that 
day, sorry? 
 
You had made that decision as is evident from the r eview 
report on that day that you communicated it?---Yes.  
 
It appears that you no longer required the screenin g and 
testing of weed from the harvested product at the e nd of 
the 2013/14 season.  Is that so?---I’m just looking  at the 
document.  He may have to, as per the point numbere d 3 
under Feedback. 
 
Are you looking at the – can you give me the page n umber 
that you’re looking at, please?---514. 
 
Yes?---The last point, which is a feedback. 
 
Do you mean where it says standard 3.2.7?---Correct .  Where 
it says that maintaining the samples of testing of crops 
perceived at risk. 
 
Yes.  But that’s - - -?---It is not a requirement, but it’s 
a feedback. 
 
Yes.  So you had abandoned the condition that was 
identified – I put that badly.  The matter that you  said 
was necessary for you to consider recertification, 
expressed in your September letter, that there be s creening 
and testing of weeds from the 13/14 harvest?---I wa s – yes 
– I was contemplating about that at that stage, aft er 
reading through the inspection report and the manag ement of 
that organic property.  Yes. 
 
All right.  So it wasn’t necessary to test for the 
existence of any GMO weeds from the harvested produ ct 
because there had been no germination of volunteers .  Is 
that right?  Since - - -?---Yes, but not only that aspect.  
But – yes.  
 
That was one thing?---There are other points.  Corr ect. 
 
And another point was Mr Marsh’s vigilant monitorin g of 
germination of volunteers, is that right?---Yes.  Y es. 
 
And another factor was the way in which he was remo ving the 
volunteers when they set up or putting – when they 
germinated, or putting a fence around them.  Is tha t 
right?---Not sure about that one. 
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All right.  Now, just coming to the front of the do cument 
at 513, do you see the bold type in the middle of t he 
page?---Yes. 
 
What are the corrective actions that you’re referri ng to in 
that first bolded paragraph?---Sorry.  I’m going ba ck to 
the document.  Actually, that should refer to the l etter 
sent by Wingpang You, and not the letter sent in Se ptember. 
 
I see.  So that’s a mistake?---Yes. 
 
And Wingpang You was writing about PIBO non-complia nce, is 
that right?---Correct.  Yes.  Yes. 
 
Are you sure, Mr Ayachit, because the next paragrap h says: 
 

Also refer to the non-compliance re the use PIBO. 
 

?---Yes.  And – yes.  That’s why the – the date of the 
letter is not 10 September, because this issue has emerged 
after that date. 
 
All right.  And you thought it was well within NCOs  power 
to decertify a portion of a paddock, as it did here  for the 
– by reason of the PIBO non-compliance?---Yes. 
 
And, in your experience, is that unusual to decerti fy only 
part of a paddock?---No. 
 
It’s not unusual?---No. 
 
Thank you.  Now, just finally, if you could go to d ocument 
142.  It’s volume 5, page 1315, your Honour.  It wi ll be in 
the middle of the NASAA standards.  Back to the NAS AA 
standards, Mr Ayachit?---It’s loading.  It’s loadin g.  
Still loading.  Yes.  I have a copy of NASAA organi c 
standards. 
 
All right.  Would you mind turning to page 1315?--- 1315.  
Can you please tell me the section in the standards ?  
That’s easier to find. 
 
I see?---It doesn’t have the number. 
 
2.20?---Thank you.  Getting there.  Yes.  2.20, Lab elling.  
 
And if you can go to page 1315, which is 2.20.12 is  the 
standard I want to take you to?---Yes. 
 
2.20.12, can you tell me what your understanding 
is - - -?---Yes. 
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- - - of the purpose behind that standard?---Okay.  This 
requirement may have been reference to the IFOAM 
norms - - -  
 
Yes?--- - - - in 2005. 
 
Yes.  And can you tell me what, on your understandi ng, is 
the purpose of the IFOAM standard that is reflected  here in 
standard 2.20.12?---I think it’s pretty clear – cle arly 
worded, that all the GMOs are prohibited in the org anic 
production methods.  When it comes to labelling, th at 
labelling should only refer to the organic certific ation, 
not the GMO free status. 
 
I see.  All right.  Nothing further.  Thank you, yo ur 
Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Thank you, Ms Cahill. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, Mr Ayachit. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Re-examination. 
 
THE WITNESS:   Thank you. 
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Just briefly, your Honour.  Excuse me for a 
moment.  Mr Ayachit, can you please look at documen t 
86?---I’m sorry, I have just lost the connection he re but I 
have a hard copy if that - - -  
 
Do you have a hard copy of – what do you have a har d copy 
of, Mr Ayachit?---All the documents that are availa ble on 
the dashboard. 
 
Do you have - - -?---Almost all of them. 
 
Do you have page numbers?  Do you have page numbers  on the 
documents?---No. 
 
All right.  Mr Ayachit, I really – if you don’t hav e the 
connection, I really don’t need to go to the docume nt.  I 
won’t trouble the witness, your Honour.  It’s not a n 
important point. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.   
 
NICHOLS, MS:   May Mr Ayachit be excused please.   
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   That completes the re-examination.    
 
NICHOLS, MS:   Yes, it does.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Thank you.  All right.  
Thank you, Mr Ayachit.  That completes your evidenc e.  
Thank you for assisting us today by video link from  India.  
You are now excused?---Thank you.   
 

(THE WITNESS WITHDREW) 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases, the next witness is 
Ms Janine Morton.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
NIALL, MR:   And my learned friend Ms Pierce will take that 
witness if your Honour pleases.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, very well.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Your Honour, before we call the witness, I 
understand that my learned friend, Ms Vernon, has c ome 
objections to notify your Honour about.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Well, we will just – if you 
could have the person tell Ms Morton to wait outsid e until 
we resolve this and then we will see if we can get straight 
to her.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Thank you.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  What’s objected to, Ms Vernon?   
 
VERNON, MS:   Paragraph 6, your Honour, firstly, on the 
basis that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry, let me just find this.  Sorry, 
what’s the – how many paragraphs in the Janine Mort on 
statement?   
 
VERNON, MS:   13. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   13.  I’m missing a page on the latest 
cut for some reason.  Just a minute, I will get my previous 
one.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Your Honour, I have one that I can hand to 
you if that’s convenient.   
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   That would be helpful.  Thank you.  
Thanks very much.  All right, now that I’ve got it,  what’s 
the objection? 
 
VERNON, MS:   It’s paragraph 6, your Honour, at the bottom 
of the first page.  The first question we say is he arsay as 
to the desires of the clients or the demands of the  
clients, and the second sentence is conclusion with out 
foundation, other than, apparently, the hearsay tha t 
appears in the first sentence. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, all right.  Ms Pierce, what do you 
say about that?   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Paragraph 6 is an observation that Ms Morton 
makes about her experience of what the customers of  Morton 
Seed & Grain require.  The basis of the observation  can be 
found in paragraphs 1 and 2, which relevantly set u p that 
Morton’s is a specialist seed and grain merchant, t hat 
Janine Morton is the administrator of it, and that she – I 
beg your pardon, that Morton’s offers processing of  organic 
grains.   
 

They have an export business relating to organic 
rolled oats.  That makes up approximately 95 per ce nt of 
the volume of their business and at paragraphs 3 to  4, with 
reference to their experience of the organic market  in 
particular, Morton’s refers to its own certificatio n by 
NASAA and to its compliance with export requirement s.  So 
the basis for the observation, which is not sought to be 
led for any purpose other than that it’s an observa tion of 
what their customers ask for them, is readily found  in the 
other statements that I have taken your Honour to.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, the difficulty with paragraph 6 
is that it’s expressed very generally.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Yes.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   And it’s expressed on the basis of, 
“Our clients demands.”  Now, that’s a conclusion.  It’s not 
formulated by reference to words expressed or docum ents 
that can be tested.  It’s, in fact, incapable of be ing 
tested by cross-examination if it’s relied on for t he truth 
of the fact that people do actually say that.  So ( a) the 
generality and (b) the unverifiable nature of the s tatement 
is – puts it within the realm of a hearsay objectio n I 
think.  I mean, she can certainly speak in terms of  what 
she sells and what the business does - - -  
 
PIERCE, MS:   Yes.   
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - but I think 6 must fall as 
formulated.   
 
VERNON, MS:   Your Honour, there were two other minor 
objections.  Paragraphs 12 and 13 are objected to o n the 
basis that the witness’s feelings about Mr Marsh’s 
decertification and the effect generalised as – the  
generalised expression as it is in paragraph 13, th e effect 
on the Mortons business is not relevant to any matt er in 
issue. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Let me just look at that 
again in context.  All right.  Ms Pierce, what do y ou say 
about 12 and 13?  They are objected to on the basis  of 
relevance.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Paragraph 12 is evidence of the Morton’s 
demand and continuing demand for organic oats and i n 
particular the oats that Mr Marsh is able to supply  them if 
he is certified.  Its relevance in the case is, we say, 
related to the relief Mr Marsh seeks in the form of  a 
permanent injunction and these paragraphs should be  read in 
the context of the commercial relationship of which  there 
is evidence in the earlier parts of Ms Morton’s sta tement 
such that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Because I understand the evidence in 
2010, which was the problem year, there was an oat crop 
growing in paddocks 1 to 6, which – and that wasn’t  the 
area of decertification.  So presumably, the oat cr op could 
still have been sold as organic.  Hence, what we ar e 
talking about is subsequent seasons - - -  
 
PIERCE, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - when presumably oats were not 
grown in the decertified 70 per cent of the propert y that 
lost its status.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   That’s true, your Honour, but the focus of 
this evidence is as to the future rotations of the crop, 
including certified organic oats, which Mr Marsh in tends to 
sell to Morton’s.  There is evidence of the market for 
those oats in this witness statement and it goes, i n my 
submission, to the kind of inconvenience which Mr M arsh has 
faced and will face in future if confronted with a similar 
situation.  So it’s relevant for my submission to t he 
question of whether or not a permanent injunction i s 
appropriate. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Ms Vernon.   



SGW  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   709 
12.26 VERNON, MS   

VERNON, MS:   Well, the paragraph doesn’t – neither 
paragraph goes to Mr Marsh’s inconvenience.  The 
first - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, I suppose in the sense of - - -  
 
VERNON, MS:   The first sentence - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - it’s Mr Marsh’s purchaser of 
organic oats to the extent that he’s capable of gro wing 
them. 
 
VERNON, MS:   The first - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   In terms of where he would sell them. 
 
VERNON, MS:   The first sentence of paragraph 12 goes to 
Ms Morton’s emotions. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Let’s get over that. 
 
VERNON, MS:   Second sentence goes to their efforts to get 
oats elsewhere. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
VERNON, MS:   They have already – the evidence that they 
did buy oats from Mr Marsh and they like his oats i s still 
in the statement.  They had to source grain from el sewhere 
and that was difficult and costly.  All that goes t o the 
Mortons’ business.  It’s got nothing to do with Mr Marsh’s 
business other than the evidence that’s already the re, 
which is the Mortons were a market for Mr Marsh’s o ats. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   And then if he could grow certified 
organic oats in subsequent years to 2010 - - -  
 
VERNON, MS:   They would buy it. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - and sell them to Mortons who 
would very much like to take his oats. 
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  I see. 
 
VERNON, MS:   But – but – thank you, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  I think in the circumstances, 
paragraphs 12 and 13 must fall.  Paragraph 12 is ex pressed 



SGW  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   710 
12.26 PIERCE, MS   

about Ms Morton being very upset when contacted by Mr 
Marsh.  That’s completely irrelevant.  In terms of reliance 
upon the supply of certified oats, well, that’s rea lly a 
matter for Mortons in terms of how they structure t heir 
business.  In terms of the costly and problematic e ndeavour 
to get oats of this standard elsewhere, again, that ’s a 
matter for Mortons and the assertion is so generali sed in 
terms of its formulation, there’s no numbers or det ail 
that’s capable of being empirically tested in that 
statement. 
 
 And the last sentence of 12 is conclusionary.  
Likewise, paragraph 13.  Again, it’s a rolled up co nclusion 
and I think the point about being a willing and hap py 
recipient as a market for Mr Marsh’s organic oats, if he 
could grow them, is well made in earlier paragraphs .  So on 
that basis, paragraphs 12 and 13 must fall. 
 
VERNON, MS:   If your Honour pleases.  
 
PIERCE, MS:   Is it convenient to your Honour to deal with 
the – I’m sorry. 
 
VERNON, MS:   I should perhaps say, your Honour, that with 
those excisions to Ms Morton’s statement, we don’t require 
her to be called. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I see.  So the statement could be 
tendered with those excisions. 
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Are you happy with that, Ms Pierce? 
 
PIERCE, MS:   Yes.  I seek to tender that, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Paragraph of Janine Morton 
– sorry, witness statement of Janine Morton, signed  13 
February 2013, with the deletion of paragraphs 6, 1 2 and 
13, will be exhibit 22. 
 
EXHIBIT  22 Plaintiffs 

Witness statement of Janine Morton 
signed 13/02/2013 with deletion of 
paragraphs 6, 12 and 13. 

 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Now, that’s probably convenient to make 
a point about just housekeeping.  There has been so me 
request, not only for the transcript of the trial b ut also 
the witness statements and bearing in mind the way the 
trial is conducted by reference to those documents,  I think 
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there is a bit of a point that you can’t really und erstand 
the evidence without the foundation stones upon whi ch the 
trial has proceeded. 
  

So what I want to flag is the question of the redac ted 
witness statements cleaned up and excised of materi al that 
has been ruled out, being publicly available.  I th ink I 
have foreshadowed that at the start of the trial bu t 
bearing in mind our transcript proposal, I wanted t o sound 
out counsel about whether there would be any object ion to 
witness statements going on the website as well at the 
appropriate time. 

 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  In terms of that, the 
statements have been read into evidence and adopted . 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   They should be available, or there’s no reason 
to be – for them not to be available in terms - - -   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, only to the extent that there’s 
orders for witnesses out of court at the moment and  - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  I will come to that in one 
moment, your Honour, just the timing.  At the momen t the 
witnesses have adopted in that form – and it wouldn ’t be 
appropriate, in my respectful submission - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I agree. 
 
NIALL, MR:   - - - for that in that form.  We will remove 
them, the paragraphs – might leave some blanks or i t might 
be truncated in a word document. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, I think, to the extent that a 
whole paragraph, say 23, is out then the number 23 should 
stay with dot, dot, dot and – or maybe (excised) so  that we 
don’t lose the ability to backtrack in terms of wha t people 
were questioned about. 
 
NIALL, MR:   So we will attend to that, your Honour, on our 
part.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  That will be helpful. 
 
NIALL, MR:   And, perhaps, I might just keep your Honour 
informed as to the - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Ms Cahill, are you happy with that as 
well? 
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CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  The only question I had in my mind is 
when your Honour says “make publicly available” I a ssume 
your Honour means if anyone requests a copy of it, then we 
will give it to them.  We don’t have to - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, what I have in mind is that but 
also putting them on the website as well - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   I see.  I see.  Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - with the transcript as a 
searchable documents. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   We don’t have any objection. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Now, just in terms of when that might 
happen, I have been thinking about our discussion y esterday 
morning and where I am at, I think, is that probabl y that 
shouldn’t happen until the evidence is finished on both 
sides.  I can see no reason why, as of now, the ope ning 
statements by counsel on day one, before there was an order 
for witnesses out of court, should not go up on the  website 
unless anyone has got any vigorous objection to tha t.  But 
what I would foreshadow then, in response to many r equests 
that have been received by the registry for a trans cript 
and also now witness statements is that once the ev idence 
is finished on both sides, they will go up, be publ icly 
available – capable of being scrutinised.  But we w ould put 
up the counsel’s opening statements on day one imme diately 
that that was feasible.  Any difficulty with that? 
 
NIALL, MR:   No, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Excellent.  Thank you for 
that.  Now, the second housekeeping matter is this,  due to 
an unfortunate series of meetings this week, I need  to be 
wrapped up basically here by 4.15 today and by 4 o’ clock 
tomorrow.  So if counsel could just bear that in mi nd, I 
just have to be at the other building for those 
commitments.  All right.  Now, so, who is next? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you, your Honour.  The next witness is 
Mr Johnny Morton and, again, my learned friend, Ms Pierce – 
it’s Jonathon Danton Morton and my learned friend M s Pierce 
will take that witness, if your Honour please. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Yes.  Yes, Ms Pierce. 
 
PIERCE, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  I understand that 
there are some more objections to Mr Morton’s evide nce, so 
perhaps - - -  
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Paragraph 3, I think, is 
notified on mine - - -  
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes, that’s the one.  Your Honour, 
second - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   And it’s the second sentence? 
 
VERNON, MS:   Second sentence in paragraph 3 on the grounds 
that it’s - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I will just have a quick look at that. 
 
VERNON, MS:   - - - conclusionary and hearsay. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   It’s the same philosophical - - -  
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - objection as was raised in terms 
of the earlier paragraph in Mrs Morton’s statement.  
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Particularly as regards what the 
customers want with certainty and comfort.  All rig ht.  Ms 
Pierce? 
 
PIERCE, MS:   Again, this is relied upon as an observation 
of Mr Morton’s experience and that experience is de scribed 
in the earlier parts of his witness statement.  In 
particular, the reference in paragraph 2 to the sal e of 
organic products. It ought as well, in my submissio n, to be 
read in the context of the sale of certified organi c 
products, having regard to the evidence which follo ws that 
– that, I should say, is in paragraph 3 – the inabi lity to 
sell what are effectively uncertified organic oats.   So 
this sentence that’s objected to relates to the par ticular 
importance to the customers of certification and, i n my 
submission, the basis for the observation can be fo und in 
the other paragraphs of the witness statement. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, all right.  The only objection 
that’s raised in terms of admissibility to Mr Morto n’s 
proposed evidence in a 16 paragraph witness stateme nt is on 
the second line of paragraph 3.  Paragraph 3 commen ces: 
 

Morton’s customs in Australia do not purchase organ ic 
grains which are not certified organic.   
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That’s not objected to but this sentence is.  The s econd 
sentence reads: 
 

From my experience of the organic grain market of 
Australia, wholesalers and retailers want the certa inty 
and comfort that the goods they sell to their custo mers 
are certified.   
 
The difficulty with that sentence from an evidentia ry 

perspective is that it strays into the subjectivity  of the 
mind of purchasers of Mortons grain, particularly b y the 
phrase: 

 
Retailers want the certainty and comfort. 

 
 And as to that, Mr Morton is certainly well qualif ied 
to speak of his experience in terms of what he sell s, the 
demand for his product, and the level of turnover f or 
organic as opposed to non-organic product and he ha s done 
that in his statement.  When, however, that sentenc e strays 
into observations about the mind of purchasers in t erms of 
what they want, that’s a conclusion and it’s not ca pable of 
being empirically tested by cross-examination becau se the 
purchasers are not giving evidence and on that basi s it 
infringes the hearsay rule and can’t stand.  So par agraph – 
sorry, the second sentence only of paragraph 3 will  be 
excised. 
 
PIERCE, MS:   If your Honour pleases.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Very well.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   I call Mr Morton. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  If we can have Jonathan 
Morton.  Yes, come through please, Mr Morton. 
 
MORTON, JONATHAN DANTON sworn: 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, thank you.  Have a seat.  Yes, 
Ms Pierce.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Mr Morton, I am going to have handed to you a 
copy of a witness statement that you have made?---T hank 
you.   
 
Could I ask you to tell his Honour your full name 
please?---My name is Jonathan Danton Morton. 
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And what is your address?---51 Duke Street, East Fr emantle.   
 
Would you please tell his Honour your occupation?-- -I’m a 
seed merchant.   
 
You’ve prepared a witness statement of three pages? ---Yes, 
yes.   
 
And you have that before you?---Yes, I do.   
 
Have you had an opportunity to read your witness st atement 
recently?---Yes, I have.   
 
And that’s the witness statement dated 14 January 
2014?---Yes, it is. 
 
Thank you.  Can I ask you just to note at paragraph  3 the 
second sentence has been redacted or ruled out?---Y es, I 
can see that.   
 
So subject to that redaction, are the contents of y our 
witness statement true and correct?---Yes, they are . 
 
Thank you.  I tender that, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, very well.  Mr Morton’s witness 
statement of 14 January 2014 with the noted excisio n of the 
second sentence in paragraph 3 only will be exhibit  23.   
 
EXHIBIT  23 Plaintiffs DATE  14/1/14 

Mr Morton’s amended witness statement 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   That’s the evidence-in-chief.   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Yes, sir.  Thank you.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Well, cross-examination? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Ms Vernon will take the witness.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Ms Vernon. 
 
VERNON, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  Now, Mr Morton, I 
understand – it’s correct, isn’t it, that the major ity of 
your sales are for export?---That’s correct. 
 
So it would also be true – your business involves o rganic 
and conventional seeds.  Is that right?---That’s co rrect, 
yes.   
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And largely oats?---Oats is a fairly large part tha t we do 
amongst others.   
 
So the – is it correct that it’s 95 per cent of you r 
business would be the export market?---Yes, that’s correct. 
 
And a smaller proportion of that is the 
organic - - -?---That’s correct. 
 
- - - export market?---Mmm. 
 
And in relation to that, in order to export it as o rganic, 
you’re required to have organic produce 
certification?---That’s correct. 
 
And you’re required to – if you’re buying oats from  
sources, you’re required to ensure that the sources  of your 
oats have organic produce certification as well?--- Yes. 
 
So if 95 per cent of your business is export, then would it 
be fair to say that five per cent of your business deals 
with the Australian market?---Yes. 
 
And of that a smaller percentage again is organic?- --We 
don’t do any domestic organic, all export. 
 
It’s all export.  So essentially where you say in p aragraph 
3 that Morton’s customers in Australia do not purch ase 
organic grains, which are not certified organic, yo u mean 
Morton’s customers – export customers?---We have go t export 
customers in Australia who buy organic products for  export. 
 
All right, and they have – in order to sell those f or 
export, you have to have organic - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - certification.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Of the product or Morton’s or both?   
 
VERNON, MS:   Well, your organic certification covers 
Morton’s and the product, does it not?---That’s cor rect, 
yes.  
 
So when you talk about trying to sell – you say you  tried 
to sell chemical free oats?---Yes. 
 
And you’ve tried to sell in-transition oats?---Yes.  
 
And is that for export?---Yes. 
 
Not for the Australian market?---No, for export. 
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So when you say at the bottom of paragraph 3 that y ou would 
not now bother trying to sell uncertified grain to your 
Australian customers at prices above what you sell non-
organic grain for, you were talking about your expo rt 
customers?---Yes. 
 
I have no further questions, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Any re-examination, Ms Pierce?   
 
PIERCE, MS:   Just one question.  Mr Morton, it was put to 
you that you need to buy oats for your organic expo rt from 
certified sources?---Yes. 
 
And you answered that, yes, those sources did need to be 
certified?---Yes. 
 
How do you satisfy yourself that the sources from w hom or 
from which you buy your oats are certified?---There ’s a 
procedure – a records procedure for all organic gra in, both 
from the grower through transport into storage and then 
processing and then transport again to packing and then 
export, and that trail of information has to be acc ounted 
for and signed off.  And then during out audit proc ess with 
NASAA, they will review that everything has been pr operly 
documented and recorded so far as oats received fro m 
growers through to where – what storage was used, w hat 
trucks were used, and what processing records are 
maintained to have the traceability right through t o the 
end customer.   
 
I see. And you referred to it as a records process.   Would 
you please tell his Honour what kind of documents y ou 
received from the growers of the oats in 
particular?---Well, certified documentation, which we’ll 
record which paddocks the oats have come from, what  silo 
storage the oats have been stored on a farm. 
 
Thank you.  I have nothing further, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, all right.  Thank you.  Thank you, 
Mr Morton.  That completes your evidence?---Okay. 
 
You are now excused?---Thank you.   
 
We will keep your witness statement.  Thank you.   
 

(THE WITNESS WITHDREW) 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   We will keep your witness statement, 
thank you.  Yes, Mr Niall. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Your Honour, the next and last witness is 
Frederick Evan Davies.  He is with the - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Telephone. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes.  (indistinct)  Would your Honour just 
give us an opportunity to establish that link? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  How long will we need for his 
cross-examination? 
 
VERNON, MS:   I would have thought five minutes, your 
Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Five minutes.  All right.  We will try 
and do that now then.  There’s a couple of objectio ns 
though, aren’t there? 
 
VERNON, MS:   Yes, your Honour.  Well, there is – in fact, 
I don’t press the second objection that I’ve listed  there. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So that was to 9, and that’s all right. 
 
VERNON, MS:   That’s to 9, and that’s all right.  So the 
only objection is paragraph 8, the last sentence: 
 

Our customers would not accept a non-organic 
substitute. 
 

PIERCE, MS:   Excuse me, your Honour.  I’m sorry to 
interrupt my learned friend. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, Ms Pierce. 
 
PIERCE, MS:   We won’t read the paragraph in - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   It’s only the last sentence. 
 
PIERCE, MS:   - - - excuse me, the sentence in paragraph 8 
is objected to. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Last sentence of 8 will be excised. 
 
PIERCE, MS:   Thank you, sir. 
 
DAVIES, MR:   Hello? 
 



DMJ  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   719 
12.45 DAVIES, F.E. XN   

KENNETH MARTIN J:   Hello, Mr Davies.  This is Justice 
Martin in the Supreme Court of Western Australia.  How are 
you? 
 
DAVIES, MR:   Yes.  Fine, thank you. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   We’re just in a position to take your 
evidence now if you’re ready to proceed with that. 
 
DAVIES, MR:   Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Very good.  I will just ask my orderly 
to administer to you, at your choice, either an oat h or an 
affirmation as regards your witness statement. 
 
DAVIES, MR:   Yes.  Doesn’t matter to me. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  On that basis, I think we 
will, I think, administer the affirmation. 
 
DAVIES, MR:   Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Could you just repeat after my orderly 
the words that she’s now going to read you. 
 
DAVIES, FREDERICK EVAN affirmed: 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Thanks, Mr Davies.  I will 
now ask counsel for the plaintiff, Ms Pierce, to le ad your 
evidence.  
 
PIERCE, MS:   Mr Davies, are you able to hear me 
clearly?---Yes.  A bit slightly, but clearly. 
 
I will try to speak up, Mr Davies?---Thank you. 
 
Do you have a copy of a witness statement in front of you?  
It’s the witness statement of four pages in length,  and 
it’s dated 15 January 2014.  Do you have that in fr ont of 
you?---Yes. 
 
May I ask you firstly to turn over to page 2, 
please?---Yes. 
 
Right.  Do you have a pen with you?---Yes. 
 
Could you please pick up your pen and put a line th rough 
the last sentence of paragraph 8, which is the sent encing 
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beginning, “Our customers,” and ending, “Organic 
substitute”?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  And now, Mr Davies, would you please te ll the 
court your full name?---Frederick Evan Davies. 
 
What is your address?---145 Davies Road, Talbot. 
 
And what is your occupation?---I’m a farmer and a c ompany 
manager. 
 
Thank you.  And I’ve referred you already to your w itness 
statement.  Have you had an opportunity to re-read that 
recently?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  Now, noting the redaction of the last s entence 
of paragraph 8, are the contents of your witness st atement 
true and correct?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  I tender that, your Honour, and I have nothing 
further by way of examination. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Thank you.  Very well.  The 
witness statement of Frederick Evan Davies of 15 Ja nuary 
2014, with the excision of the last sentence in par agraph 
8, will be exhibit 24. 
 
EXHIBIT  24 Plaintiffs DATE  15/01/2014 

Witness statement of Frederick Evan 
Davies, with excision of last sentence 
in paragraph 8. 

 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Now, Mr Davies, counsel for the 
defendant, Ms Vernon, is about to ask you some ques tions in 
cross-examination?---Yes. 
 
VERNON, MS:   Mr Davies, can you hear me?---Yes. 
 
Now, have you got a copy of your statement in front  of 
you?---Yes. 
 
Could you look at paragraph 10?---Yes. 
 
You say in that paragraph that: 
 

Stoney Creek does not buy or sell oil, seed, or oth er 
products labelled organic, unless they are certifie d 
organic. 
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?---That’s correct. 
 
So is it the case that you do not try to sell produ ct 
labelled organic unless it is certified organic?--- We are 
certified, so we do not attempt to sell anything as  
certified organic if it is not certified organic. 
 
So when you say in paragraph 9 that – in the last l ine, you 
say: 
 

We cannot sell non-certified products at the higher  
price available to certified organic products – 
 

I take it there’s a word missing there, and you mea n “we 
cannot sell non-certified organic products at the h igher 
price available to certified organic products”?---N o.  In 
that paragraph, “non-organic” means conventionally grown.  
And we do process non-organic as a parallel product ion, but 
that is sold in a different market and under a diff erent 
label. 
 
So, in fact, when you say, “We cannot sell non-cert ified 
products,” you mean conventionally grown products?- --Yes. 
 
You’re not talking about products that may be grown  in an 
organic production system which isn’t certified?--- No.  
That means nothing to our production, because to be  organic 
it has to be certified – it must be certified. 
 
As far as your business is concerned?---Well, as fa r as our 
business is concerned as far as our market is conce rned, we 
are accredited to produce and sell a certified orga nic 
product, and, if we were to do otherwise, we would soon be 
found as fraudulent and we wouldn’t be able to surv ive as a 
company. 
 
So your understand is that you couldn’t sell a prod uct in 
Australia as organic unless it was certified 
organic?---Absolutely. 
 
I have no further questions, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Any re-examination? 
 
PIERCE, MS:   No re-examination, your Honour.  May Mr 
Davies be excused, please. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  By all means.  All right.  Thank 
you very much for assisting the court over the tele phone 
with that brief evidence, Mr Davies.  That complete s your 
evidence and you’re now excused?---Thank you very m uch. 
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Thank you. 
 

(THE WITNESS WITHDREW) 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   How, Mr Niall, what’s next? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Your Honour, the position is that concludes 
all the witnesses that the plaintiff seeks to call in this 
case.  I seek to tender some documents.  May I do t hat at 
2.15, your Honour? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Yes.  Let’s do that.  And how 
long do you think that we will need for that? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Not very long, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Not very long.  And so that will close 
your case? 
 
NIALL, MR:   It will, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   And then we will get straight into the 
evidence of Mr Baxter.  All right.  Excellent.  All  right.  
Court will adjourn till 2.15 pm. 
 

(LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT) 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Please be seated.  Yes, Mr Niall.   
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases.  Can I hand to 
your Honour a copy of what your Honour prolepticall y marked 
as exhibit 2, which was the supplementary statement  of 
agreed facts.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Thank you.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Sorry, your Honour, I should have also handed 
to your Honour’s orderly the – just the next docume nt, not 
related to the first, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  So we are going to add this 
to exhibit 2.  Is that the plan?   
 
NIALL, MR:   That is exhibit 2 I think, your Honour.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   That is exhibit 2.  Exhibit 2 might 
have been a little more extensive than that.  Let m e just 
check.  I see, this is the minute.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes.   
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, yes, yes, yes.   
 
NIALL, MR:   So your Honour - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   The putative minute has now arrived.  
All right.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   That will be exhibit 2.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  The next document I handed 
to your Honour, it was four documents which were th e 
National Variety Trials that Mr McInerney referred to in 
evidence and I am not sure that your Honour had a c opy.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I see.   
 
NIALL, MR:   So they could - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Do you remember which one of his – 
what’s actually - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   I think it was exhibit 13.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   13A was his first report.   
 
NIALL, MR:   13A.  Sorry, your Honour.  Sorry, your Honour, 
they were the annexures to 13C, supplemental 2.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, all right.  Thank you for those. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Next, your Honour, to take your Honour to the 
– some documents in the tender bundle which has not  yet 
been identified.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Should we do that by reference to the 
index or - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour, I think that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right, we will do that.   
 
NIALL, MR:   - - - would be convenient if your Honour 
pleases.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, by all means.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Document 21, your Honour, that’s - - -  
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Ms Cahill, you let me know if there’s 
any contention over this.  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Page 210.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  So 21 is in.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Documents 27 through to 31, my learned friend 
objects to the – doesn’t object to the tender but s eeks 
that they be limited to the fact that they were mad e rather 
than the truth of the contents.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   To put it another way, we object to them 
going in on the – as truth of the evidence of the c ontents 
– as to the truth of their contents.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, I understand.  So the fact of 
their publication is said to be relevant in some wa y to – 
it was knowledge or whatever.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.   
 
NIALL, MR:   That’s 27 to 31.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   27 to 31 in on that limited basis then.   
 
NIALL, MR:   40 to 44, same basis, your Honour, but they’re 
of a different sort of document.  They are notices placed 
by the plaintiff in newspapers and the like;  your Honour 
will recall that.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I do.   
 
NIALL, MR:   And 45 is another one on a limited basis.  
It’s of similar ilk to 27 to 31.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  So on that basis 40 to 45 
are in.  
 
NIALL, MR:   64, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   The next one, your Honour, is 94. 
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CAHILL, MS:   That was referred to this morning anyway, 
your Honour, so it would have already been - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   So - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  505 to 512 of volume 2, as 
the post inspection review sheet of 25 November, wh ich is 
94 in the index, will be in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Over at page – well, number 141, your Honour, 
which is the administrative arrangements.  Your Hon our will 
recall being taken to those. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  All right.  Document 141 in 
volume 5 is in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Document 145 and 146 are referred to in Ms 
Denham’s third statement.  So they have been referr ed to in 
the statement, but I don’t think your Honour was ta ken to 
them at all.  But - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Well, they can be in, as 
the documents are referred to. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Then - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   145 and 146 in volume 5 are in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you, your Honour.  And then if your 
Honour goes over to document 165.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   I just identify the documents which were 
referred to by Ms Bishop, by number, and they are 1 65 to 
167. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   169 to 170.  172 to 177.  We would seek them 
to go in. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I think these have already gone in over our 
valiant objection, your Honour, when Mr Bishop was giving 
his evidence.  You will remember there was the ruli ng. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I do.  I do. 
 
NIALL, MR:   And then the last document is document 179, 
which was in, again, through Ms Denham over an obje ction, 
your Honour. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  That’s 179 is in through Ms 
Denham. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Now, can I indicate one additional matter, 
your Honour - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   - - - in relation to the trial bundle.  Your 
Honour will recall I invited my learned friend to t ender 
some inspection documents, and there was a short ex change 
with your Honour about Walker v Walker.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Can I make - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Document 50, I think. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes.  Can I make it clear, your Honour, that 
we would also support the tender of all of the insp ection 
reports as business records under section - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   79C?  79C of the Evidence Act? 
 
NIALL, MR:   79C of the Evidence Act, your Honour.  So the 
documents are slightly unusual submission in the se nse, 
because the documents are in, your Honour, and we w ould say 
they’re in for all purposes.  But my learned – I ap prehend 
that my learned friend may have something to say ab out that 
in relation to the documents on which my learned fr iend 
cross-examined, so - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   This would be a tender by you - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   It would be, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - as opposed to a tender by that 
side. 
 
NIALL, MR:   That’s so, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   So if there’s any doubt about it, we tender 
all of the inspection reports as business records u nder 
section 79C. Would your Honour be assisted if I ide ntified 
them? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Why not. 
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NIALL, MR:   Starting document 50, 51 and 52.  
Document - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   51 and 52 have got a tick next to them 
anyway. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes.  Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So they are uncontroversial. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Document 50, your Honour.  Document 59 - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   My note is that is already in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If it pleases.  We understood that that was 
one that may have been subject to some argument.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   One of the witnesses identified that 
and - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - it was tendered. 
 
NIALL, MR:   I think all of the documents were cross-
examined on, your Honour.  The next one is 78 and 9 2. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   92 is already in, on my note. 
 
NIALL, MR:   94, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   94 is - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   And my learned friends refer to 84, but we 
understand – I understood that to be already in, yo ur 
Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   84 has got a tick next to it. 
 
NIALL, MR:   And 94.  92 and 94, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   92.  Yes, I think 92 has actually been 
tendered already, so that’s in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   And 94, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   94 is now in. 
 
NIALL, MR:   I think they are the – pardon me one moment, 
your Honour.  Yes, they are the inspection reports and 
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documents we seek to tender as business records, to  the 
extent that it’s necessary to do so.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Well, is there any 
submission against the fact that they are business records? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   No, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   No.  All right.  Well, they can be 
admitted on that basis. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases.  And, finally, just 
one document which is a spreadsheet which is a docu ment 
obtained – it has been provided to our friends – it  was 
also provided and referred to by Professor Van Acke r and 
it’s a document from the Bureau of Meteorology at 
Katanning, Wind Data From October November 2010. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   We object to that, your Honour, on the basis 
that it’s at Katanning.  It purports to be, on its face, 
wind data in relation to Katanning and not Kojonup that is 
40 kilometres away and irrelevant. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Katanning, not Kojonup.  Might be out 
of your territory here, Mr Niall. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Well, I will do my best, your Honour.  This is 
the closest weather station which records gusts dat a 
closest to Kojonup. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   There’s nothing more – there’s an Act 
that deals with this because I have had weather inf ormation 
tendered in quite a few cases, effectively by a sta tutory 
provision which makes it permissible. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   That’s not the objection, your Honour, as 
to - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   No, you say it’s too far away, I 
understand that.  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  I had assumed it would get in under the 
– if it were relevant, it would get in under the pu blic 
documents section of the Evidence Act, if nothing m ore 
specific.  But the problem is it’s 40 kilometres aw ay, 
measuring gusts of wind in that place, not in Kojon up. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, if there was some evidence that 
this was the best that you could get, then I would be 
minded to receive it and then it would just be a qu estion 
of its weight and reliability but - - -  
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NIALL, MR:   Well, they are my instructions, your Honour.  
Would your Honour simply mark it for identification  at this 
stage. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Well, I will give you liberty to 
augment the plaintiff’s evidence by reference to th is 
issue - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - by further inquiry as you 
require. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   May I just be heard on that, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Merely to come back to your Honour and say, 
“Well, that’s the closest weather station at which data 
could be collected” in my submission - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   No, I would imagine there would be a 
witness from the Bureau of Meteorology or someone o f that 
kind, who would either put in a statement that woul d be 
uncontroversially received or might even need to be  called.  
But I’m not going to deal with it on the basis of 
assertion. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   No.  I’m sorry, your Honour.  I’ve put that 
badly.  It’s more than that.  It’s that it couldn’t  simply 
be admitted as relevant evidence on the basis that this is 
the nearest place that one has wind data about.  Th ere 
would need to be some evidence that would enable yo ur 
Honour to draw some conclusions relevant to Kojonup  from 
this data, and - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, I hear evidence about that.  I 
mean, this is a computer printout with about 25 col umns 
across the page.  Someone will have to explain it t o me. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   About what happens in – in what has happened 
in Katanning. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Well, the one page 
spreadsheet from the Bureau of Meteorology, Katanni ng wind 
data for October to November 2010, will be MFI 24. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   25. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   25.  MFI 25. 
 
MFI 25 Plaintiffs 

Bureau of Meteorology, Katanning wind 
data for October to November 2010 

 
CAHILL, MS:   Is it two pages, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   One page. 
 
NIALL, MR:   That’s – just pardon me one moment, your 
Honour – make sure that I’ve – that’s the evidence,  your 
Honour, and that’s the plaintiff’s case. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Just one thing to clear up there before 
you do close your case, Mr Niall. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  Of course. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Subject to the liberty you have on the 
MFI 25, of course.  The chronology and the response  of – 
position of the defendant, we touched upon in openi ng, but 
at some point, I think, you were foreshadowing that  I was 
going to get a response from the plaintiff to the 
defendant’s response to your chronology, which I wo uld like 
to have settled as an exhibit at some point.  Obvio usly not 
now, but at some point, I would like to put all tha t in as 
an exhibit. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  Well, may we return to 
that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Of course. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Of course. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Subject to those two matters, that’s the 
plaintiff’s case, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Thank you.  All right. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I call Mr Baxter, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Is there any objections to be resolved 
in respect to his statement? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Sorry.  I beg your pardon.  Yes, there is.  
There is one in - - -  
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Just give me a moment to turn up his 
material, which is presently well buried.  
 
CAHILL, MS:   I think your Honour had yesterday a copy, 
with the trial bundle references, of the statement that was 
given to you through your associate. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Just let me check that.  I (indistinct) 
something with those references.  (indistinct) some thing 
new.  Yes.  I’ve got the statement and the amended 
supplementary statement. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  So - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Your Honour, in light of your Honour’s ruling, 
we don’t press the objection. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Very well. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I call Mr Baxter. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  We will have Mr Baxter. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   It shouldn’t be an amended supplementary 
statement, I don’t think, your Honour, should it? 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   It’s an amended supplementary statement 
of evidence. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I see.  Had the trial bundle references.  I 
was at cross-purposes with my team, your Honour. 
 
BAXTER, MICHAEL OWEN affirmed: 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Ms Cahill. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you.  Mr Baxter, I’m just going to hand 
you a copy of your statement and the supplementary 
statement.  I have here a version for your Honour t hat was 
signed this morning, which is the copy that – the v ersion 
that Mr Baxter is now looking at. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All right.  Thank you.  We will 
probably make that the formal exhibit. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Now, your full name is Michael Owen 
Baxter?---That’s correct. 
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And you live at Seven Oaks, which is a farm at Baxt er Road 
in Kojonup?---That’s correct. 
 
And you’re a farmer?---That’s right. 
 
You’ve got in front of you your statement of 
evidence?---That’s right. 
 
And that’s – your first document, the statement of 27 pages 
you have in front of you, which you have signed and  dated 
today at the last page?---That’s correct. 
 
Are there any amendments that you want to make to t hat 
statement, Mr Baxter?---No, I don’t think so.   
 
In paragraphs 12 and 18, you refer to carrying on t he 
farming business with your wife, Zanthy, and workin g the 
farm with the assistance of your sons and your wife .  Can 
you just tell his Honour about your personal circum stances, 
which have changed since you signed this witness 
statement?---That’s right, since - - -  
 
Sorry, I – sorry, since you first signed this witne ss 
statement?---That’s right, I’m no longer farming wi th my 
wife now.  We have been separated for over 12 month s now.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Thank you.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Now, you have read your statement of evidence 
this morning?---Yes, I have.   
 
Do you swear that the – do you affirm that the cont ents is 
true and correct?---I do. 
 
I tender that statement, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Mr Baxter’s witness statement, 
signed by him today, 18 February 2014, formerly sig ned by 
him on 28 August 2013 of some 82 paragraphs will be  exhibit 
26A.   
 
EXHIBIT  26A Defendants DATE  28/8/13 

Mr Baxter’s witness statement 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  Just take up the 
supplementary statement, please, Mr Baxter.  Again,  you 
have signed a version of that document with the tri al 
bundle references earlier today.  It’s of four page s, isn’t 
it?---That’s correct. 
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And there’s no amendments that you want to make to that 
document?---No, there isn’t.   
 
Do you affirm that the contents of it is true and 
correct?---Yes, I do. 
 
I tender the statement, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  The second statement as 
identified and signed by Mr Baxter today, 18 Februa ry 2014, 
will be exhibit 26B.   
 
EXHIBIT  26B Defendants DATE  18/2/14 

Second signed statement of Michael Owen 
Baxter 

 
CAHILL, MS:   Thank you, your Honour.  Nothing further.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Cross-examination. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases.  Mr Baxter, you 
identify in paragraph 7 of your first statement the  passing 
of your parents, with your mother passing in Octobe r 1989.  
Since that date, you have been farming Seven Oaks i n your 
own right?---That’s correct, yes. 
 
And over that 24 year period, the farmer is compris ed – at 
least Seven Oaks is comprised of about 900 hectares ?---The 
initial farm was 900 hectares and we have purchased  more 
since.   
 
You have purchased more as part of – incorporated i nto 
Seven Oaks or separately?---Separately. 
 
And that’s Baxter’s block?---That’s correct.   
 
And how big is Baxter’s block?---It’s approximately  about 
200 hectares.   
 
Okay.  Now, just looking at Seven Oaks, you have fa rmed 
over the last 24 years a mixture of livestock and 
cropping?---That’s correct. 
 
Basically, at the ratio of about two-thirds sheep, pasture 
and one-third crop?---In which period are you talki ng? 
 
From 1990?---1990.  I originally used to be – norma lly 
sheep in the first part of it, then in probably the  last 10 
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or 15 years I have (indistinct) predominantly sheep  – I 
mean, predominantly cropping, sorry.   
 
Well, when did you move from predominantly sheep to  
predominantly cropping?---It would have to be at le ast 
between 10 and 15 years ago. 
 
Can we put it – would it be about 2000 or before 
2000?---Around 2000. 
 
And from the year 2000, you have cropped continuous ly about 
330 hectares of Seven Oaks?---Yes.  Firstly, I had just 
slightly built up – firstly, I just slightly increa sed.  
Then probably in the last sort of five to 10 years,  I’ve 
just predominantly, yes, increased my cropping a lo t more.  
Yes. 
 
When you started cropping, what were the crops that  you put 
in?---It would have been a mixture of – probably it  wasn’t 
canola to start.  It would have been wheat and barl ey and 
oats. 
 
All right?---Predominantly - - -  
 
When – sorry?---Excuse me.  I had trialled peas and  lupins 
just at that stage.   
 
Yes?---And (indistinct)  
 
When did you first plant canola?---I can’t quite ex actly 
remember what year.  It would have been around the - - -  
 
2002, 2003?---Yes, somewhere around there. 
 
Earlier than that?---I don’t think so.   
 
So 2002, and you have continuously cropped canola s ince 
then, haven’t you?---Pretty well, yes.   
 
Yes.  About 200 hectares or 170 to 200 hectares a 
year?---Yes, for the first (indistinct) it probably  wasn’t 
– no, it wasn’t that much.  Then I have in the last  five, 
six, seven years about that amount.   
 
Well, more than 5/6 years, isn’t it, Mr Baxter?---S orry.  
So about 2002.  Would have been.  Yes. 
 
So since 2002 you’ve been about 170 to 200 hectares  of 
canola every year?---Pretty well.  Yes. 
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Okay.  Now, over that time, since about 2002, when you’ve 
been growing canola, you describe yourself as a pro ficient 
canola farmer, wouldn’t you?---Yes, I would.  Yes. 
 
And, over those, now, 12 or 13 years, you’ve grown and 
harvested canola yourself, haven’t you?---That’s co rrect. 
 
And over those 12 years – 12 or 13 years, since 200 2, in 
terms of your farm income, would be – more than hal f have 
been canola farming?---The half of the income, you mean? 
 
Of the cropping income?---No, it wouldn’t be. 
 
What percentage of your cropping income?  Just crop ping 
income?---Just cropping – just canola income? 
 
Yes?---Of the whole farm or just of the cropping? 
 
Just of the cropping?---Just the cropping would pro bably be 
– it would have to be probably around the 35 per ce nt. 
 
So it’s a significant part of your cropping enterpr ise and 
has been for more than 10 years?---It has.  Yes. 
 
Yes.  And each year you’ve grown canola, you’ve app lied 
glyphosate to the paddock, haven’t you?---That’s ri ght. 
 
Yes.  In fact, every time you’ve cropped, you’ve ap plied 
glyphosate to a paddock, haven’t you?---That’s corr ect. 
 
And that includes – that – regardless of what crop you’ve 
sowed, you’ve always applied glyphosate?---That’s r ight. 
 
Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Are we talking canola crops, or all 
cereal crops? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Well, that last question was all crops. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   All crops. 
 
NIALL, MR:   All crops, every year, you apply 
glyphosate?---That’s right. 
 
And you’ve – every year, up until 2010, you’ve dire ct 
harvested your canola crop, haven’t you?---That’s c orrect. 
 
Yes.  And you’ve used your own harvester?---That’s right. 
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Yes.  What’s the value of your harvester?---The cur rent 
harvester? 
 
Yes?---It’s probably about 75, $80,000. 
 
Yes.  So it’s a substantial piece of 
infrastructure?---That’s right. 
 
Yes.  And you’ve used it every year to harvest your  canola, 
up until 2010?---Well, the harvester I’ve got now I ’ve only 
had for two years, but, previous to that, I’ve owne d other 
harvesters. 
 
Yes.  And up until 2010, you had never had a proble m with 
pod shattering in harvesting canola, had you?---Not  to a 
huge amount.  No. 
 
No.  And you had never had a difficulty getting an even 
ripening of your cop, did you?---It has always been  not 
even – it has always been stagnated. 
 
But you’ve certainly been, seasons aside, able to g et an 
evenly ripened crop for the purpose of harvest, hav en’t 
you?---Yes.  Pretty well. 
 
And when you used – when you direct harvest, up unt il 2010, 
you’ve been able to determine precisely when you wi ll 
harvest the crop on a day to day basis, because you ’ve been 
able to use your own machinery.  Would you agree wi th 
that?---Won’t be precisely, because every year is 
different. 
 
No.  But once you decide to harvest - - -?---Yes. 
 
- - - you’ve got the machinery there, ready to go?- --That’s 
correct. 
 
So you’re not reliant on any one else – bring in an yone 
else in order to bring in the harvest?---No.  That’ s right. 
 
No.  Now, in general terms – and I’m moving beyond canola, 
Mr Baxter, and dealing with cropping generally – yo u’ve 
engaged in rotation of cropping?---That’s correct. 
 
But, since 2002, you’ve separated the paddocks in w hich 
you’ve cropped, from the paddocks in those which yo u’ve run 
stock.  Correct?---That’s correct.  In the cropping  period, 
I did. 
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I beg your pardon?---In the cropping season, the pa ddocks 
are designated the crop, in that, when the crop is 
harvested, obviously the sheep are moved in. 
 
All right.  So you – once you harvest a crop, you g raze 
your stock on the stubble, or what’s left of the 
harvested?---That’s correct. 
 
And is that for all of your crops?---Yes, it is. 
 
And with those paddocks that are designated croppin g 
paddocks, you’ve engaged in a rotation which is ess entially 
canola, then cereal, cereal, canola.  Is that 
right?---That’s correct. 
 
And you are of the view that it would not be good f arming 
practice, for example, to go canola then canola?--- That’s 
correct. 
 
Why is that?---Because of disease issues. 
 
And any other – and why do you go canola, cereal, c ereal, 
canola, Mr Baxter?---That just suits my preference in my 
rotation. 
 
And why do you rotate them?---Why?  Because disease  is the 
most reason for rotating and your chemical controls  – I 
mean, your weed controls and different chemicals yo u can 
use on your pastures to kill you weed, or in your c rop, 
sorry. 
 
Now, the method that you use when you are cropping a 
paddock is, as I understand it and you will correct  me, if 
I’m wrong, is firstly you apply a knockdown herbici de to 
clear the paddock?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  And over the years that has been invariably 
glyphosated?---That’s right. 
 
And then, once it’s knocked down, you seed the 
paddock?---Not necessarily, no. 
 
Well, what happens after knockdown, Mr Baxter?---It  depends 
on – well, the majority of the crops, I will do a d ouble 
knock, so  - - - . 
 
All right.  Well, what’s a double knock?---A week o r two 
weeks, I will do a spray, which will take – with th e 
Roundup, will take every weed out that’s growing at  that 
stage.  Then, depending whether it’s canola or cere al, I 
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will come through with the paraquat and a – which w ill take 
out any other weeds that are growing at that stage and use 
an incorporating chemical into the ground to incorp orate 
the killing weeds that are going to come up. 
 
So let’s just take that through steps.  The first t hing you 
do when you have got a paddock that you are going t o crop 
is you knock it down with glyphosate?---That’s corr ect. 
 
Right.  And then you do a double knock by applying another 
herbicide a few weeks later, is that right?---Can b e a few 
weeks, can be a week.  Preferably not longer than t wo 
weeks. 
 
And that also serves to clear the paddock of weeds,  is that 
right?---That’s correct. 
 
And do you use glyphosate – glyphosate in that 
process?---No, I don’t. 
 
What do you do?---I use paraquat. 
 
All right.  So your practice is glyphosate and then  
paraquat to clear a double knock?---Yes, well, doub le knock 
– double knocks mean you spray twice. 
 
Yes.  And then you seed?---Pretty well after your s econd 
knock you will probably seed within 24 hours. 
 
Yes.  And you use a minimal till or a no till metho d of 
seeding, don’t you?---That’s correct, yes. 
 
And you have used that since 2002?---Yes. 
 
And that minimum till, that means that you are not 
cultivating the soil, are you??---Not much, no. 
 
No.  I think you describe in your statement that 
effectively with the seed of it you use, you inject  the 
seed at various points along the paddock?---That’s correct.  
Just behind your (indistinct) and straight into the  
(indistinct) dirt. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   What’s the name of that piece of 
machinery that does the actual planting?---Air seed er. 
 
Air seeder.  Thank you. 
 
NIALL, MR:   And that process, of knock down air seeding, 
it doesn’t matter where you are planting canola or cereal, 
does it?---That’s right. 
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Yes.  And then once the crop emerges, you spray it with 
another herbicide?---Which crop are we talking abou t. 
 
Well, let’s start with canola?---Yes. 
 
Well, what – what - - -?---Well, what variety of ca nola? 
 
All right.  So your herbicide might depend on what canola 
you are planting?---That’s correct. 
 
All right.  But you plant it with a herbicide – you  hit it 
a herbicide?---That’s correct. 
 
And you do that with wheat as well, do you, after i t has 
emerged?---After it’s emerged? 
 
Yes?---You can do, yes. 
 
Well, you can.  Do you do it?---I – you can use it post 
after you planted on cereal and canola. 
 
Okay.  And then do you engage another second spray post 
emergent crop or not?---You can do, at times. 
 
You have, but not always?---I have, yes. 
 
But not always?---Not always.  You don’t always nee d to. 
 
And then you harvest, is that right?---Yes. 
 
Right.  So you don’t – and that’s the process that you have 
adopted since 2002, isn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
And that process doesn’t involve any cultivation be tween 
the first knockdown application and harvest, does i t?---No, 
it doesn’t. 
 
Right.  Thank you.  Now, you say in your first stat ement, 
Mr Baxter, that – and this is paragraph 25.  Do you  have 
that, Mr Baxter?---Yes, I do. 
 
And you just say there that from 2003 you followed cropping 
plans prepared in consultation with your agronomist .  Do 
you see that?---Correct. 
 
So since 2003 the process has been that you’ve soug ht 
advice from an agronomist?---That’s correct. 
 
And that has been Mr Robinson?---That’s correct. 
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And he has prepared a paddock plan?---Yes, he has. 
 
And you have followed the paddock plan?---I have. 
 
Thank you.  Now, one of the problems of that faces cropping 
farmers it the problem of weed resistance, isn’t 
it?---That’s correct. 
 
And what’s your understanding of weed resistance, 
Mr Baxter?---When a weed is resistant to a chemical . 
 
Yes, and what does that mean?  What happens then?-- -Well, 
the weed was obviously sprayed with a chemical and 
sometimes it would kill it and sometimes it will ne arly 
kill it.   
 
Yes, and that’s a problem, isn’t it?---That is a pr oblem, 
yes. 
 
Yes.  Why is it a problem?---Well, if the weed is n ot 
killed, well, it’s obviously going to affect your c rop. 
 
Yes.  What about the subsequent year, is there a pr oblem in 
that?---There will be, yes. 
 
Yes.  What is it?---Well, it will set seed and then  there 
will be more seeds.   
 
Yes, and those seeds are likely to be resistance to  the 
herbicide as well, aren’t they?---It’s always a 
possibility. 
 
When you say a possibility, if a herbicide resistan t plant 
survives the spraying of the herbicide - - -?---Yes . 
 
- - - and then sets seed and produces weeds the nex t year, 
they will also be resistant, won’t they?---Well, it  will 
help to the resistance of it, yes. 
 
When you say it will help the resistance, what do y ou mean 
by that?---Well, there’s always climate or climate 
conditions which affect the plant for some reason w hy it 
doesn’t do it.  Your spraying conditions might not be 
correct. 
 
Yes.  So there are a number of reasons why weeds do n’t die 
when herbicide is applied to it, isn’t there?---Tha t’s – 
that’s right. 
 
Yes.  One of them is the climactic conditions?---Th at’s 
right. 
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Yes, but I’m just asking you about herbicide resist ance at 
the moment.  And the point is once you get a herbic ide 
resistant plant and it sets seeds and produces plan ts in 
the following year, those progeny or the following weeds 
will also be herbicide resistant, won’t they?---Tha t’s 
right. 
 
And that means that over time the herbicide will be come 
completely ineffective in controlling that weed on the 
property?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  And you say in paragraph 34, if you go to tha t, 
Mr Baxter, you talk about your crop rotation progra m 
involving weed control, including the control of a 
particular type of Wimmera rye grass known as herbi cide 
resistant Wimmera rye grass.  Do you see that?---Ye s. 
 
And then you say in paragraph – subparagraph (3) th at 
between 2005 and 2010 in some paddocks crop yield i s down 
30 per cent?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  Due to herbicide resistant rye grass, you 
say?---That’s correct. 
 
Is that right?---Yes. 
 
All right, okay.  And you identify the paddocks ove r on the 
next page, don’t you?---That’s correct. 
 
And these are the nine paddocks that you identify a s having 
had a problem between 2005 and 2010.  Correct?---Th at’s 
correct. 
 
Yes, and it includes – putting aside Baxter’s block , all 
the other paddocks are on Seven Oaks, aren’t they?- --That’s 
correct.   
 
Yes.  And you identified – 35(1) you come to identi fy the 
position that paraquat and SpraySeed haven’t been a  problem 
for herbicide resistance on your property.  That’s right, 
isn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
And by that I take it you mean you have still been able to 
apply paraquat and SpraySeed with effectiveness?--- I had, 
yes.   
 
Yes, but the problem you identify is in 35(2), isn’ t it, 
and it’s with FOPs and DIMs?---That’s correct. 
 
Do you see that?---Yes.   
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And you say that there has been a problem by 2010 i n using 
FOPs and DIMs?---That’s correct. 
 
That’s right, isn’t it?---That’s right. 
 
And so when you talk about going back to herbicide 
resistant rye grass on 34(3) – paragraph 34(3), I’m  sorry, 
what you’re talking about there is the resistance t o FOPs 
and DIMs, isn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Well, your Honour, if one reads 35(1) and 
35(2), there’s a difference between the point at wh ich the 
herbicide is used.  I don’t think my friend has fai rly put 
that to the witness in terms of the question that’s  being 
asked.   
 
NIALL, MR:   I’m not sure if that was an objection to the 
question which has been - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I assume it is an objection, but I 
overrule the objection. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases.  Now, Mr Baxter, this 
idea of herbicide resistance is very important to y ou, 
isn’t it?---It is.  Yes. 
 
Yes.  It’s something that you were concerned about,  was it, 
between 2005 and 2010?---Yes, I was. 
 
Yes.  You never sought to have any of your weeds te sted for 
resistance, did you?---No, I didn’t. 
 
No.  You knew between 2005, 2010 that that’s someth ing that 
could happen?---Yes, I did. 
 
Yes.  But you decided that you didn’t think it was 
necessary to do so?---No, I didn’t. 
 
All right.  You were confident, were you, that the 
resistance was to FOPs and DIMs?---Yes, I was. 
 
Okay.  Now, the – do you know that FOPs and DIMs ar e 
described as a group A mode of action?---Not (indis tinct), 
no. 
 
Have you heard about group A?---Yes. 
 
And the various groups?---Yes. 
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Yes.  Are you able to tell which herbicide you used  – do 
you know which group it falls within?---No, I don’t . 
 
So you’re not able to tell his Honour what group FO Ps and 
DIMs falls within?---What group it falls in? 
 
Yes?---As in – can you explain a bit more? 
 
What group, describing a mode of action for the her bicide.  
Are you able to tell his Honour?---Which group it f alls in? 
 
Yes?---No.  Not – can’t. 
 
Now, can you take up volume 2, please, and turn – n ow, I’m 
sorry.  I might just have a different volume number .  Just 
pardon me one moment, Mr Baxter.  Sorry, your Honou r. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   That’s all right. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Volume 3, I beg your pardon, Mr – I beg your 
pardon, Mr Baxter.  Do you have that, Mr Baxter?--- Yes, I 
do. 
 
And at 516, can you identify that document please?- --2005 
cropping program. 
 
So this is the cropping plan that you refer to – or  one of 
the cropping plans you refer to in paragraph 25, is n’t 
it?---25 - - -  
 
25 of your statement?---From the statement. 
 
I took you to it, and you’ve – perhaps if you go to  it, 
just to make sure that we’re talking about the same  
thing?--- (indistinct) just for me – I know what I’ m 
talking about.  Yes.  Correct.  Yes. 
 
And this was prepared, was it, by Mr Robinson?---Th ere was 
two years when I did have a different agronomist.  I think 
that was 2006 or 7.  I’m not quite sure of the date s, but I 
would imagine it would have written on it, “Chris 
Robinson”.  
 
I think the evidence was that it was 2007/8 that Mr  
Robinson was there?---7/8.  I know there was two ye ars when 
Chris was absent. 
 
Mr Robinson - - -?---So it’s two - - -  
 
Sorry?---So it’s 2005 (indistinct)  Mr Robinson. 
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Thank you.  And he was then an employee of Kojonup 
Agricultural Supplies, wasn’t he?---That’s correct.  
 
And, for the purposes of preparing an annual croppi ng plan, 
how many times – would Mr Robinson visit the 
property?---Before we draw the cropping program up?  
 
Yes?--- (indistinct) on the farm and we will sit do wn and 
make the cropping program together. 
 
When would that happen?---Would probably happen – 
(indistinct) usually (indistinct) this time of year , but I 
probably done it in January this year. 
 
So normally - - -?---Normally January. 
 
- - - January/February?---Correct. 
 
And Mr Robinson would come out, you would sit down,  and you 
would do a cropping plan?---Yes, we would. 
 
Yes.  And then would he go – would he prepare it th en and 
there, or would he go off and prepare it and return  it to 
you?---No.  He would – well, I – yes.  He would go away and 
– we’ve really prepared it, then he will just retur n it to 
me. 
 
And then, over the course of the year, how many tim es would 
he come to see you?---Probably every two or three w eeks he 
would visit the farm.  Not – that’s when I start se eding, 
from probably May onwards.  
 
Yes?---Once the crop is planted. 
 
Every two or three weeks?---Two or three weeks from  that 
time.  Yes. 
 
For how long?---Up until harvest is finished, prett y well. 
 
And how long would he stay?---Probably up to hour, two 
hours at times. 
 
Some trips would be shorter than that, or - - -?--- I 
wouldn’t have thought so.  No. 
 
And I just want to get you to identify the structur e of the 
document first.  So if you turn over to 517, the fi rst 
table there is a rotation summary.  See that?---Yes , I do. 
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And what this describes is the – this is the 2005 p lan.  So 
it describes in the 2005 column what is recommended  or what 
you’ve determined to plant that year?---That’s corr ect. 
 
And if you go back, it also identifies, for the pre vious 
two years, what was planted?---That’s correct. 
 
And then if you go over to page 519, seed summary –  do you 
see that, Mr Baxter?---Yes, I do. 
 
That tells you how many seeds you’re going to buy a nd what 
type, and how much it’s going to cost?---That’s cor rect. 
 
Same for fertiliser?---Yes. 
 
And same for chemical?---That’s right. 
 
And then over on the next page, it deals with the c ost for 
each of the crops, correct?---Yes.  Correct. 
 
And then on the next page, gross margin?---That’s c orrect. 
 
And then what follows, Mr Baxter, I take it, is tha t 
there’s a description as to what is going to happen  in each 
paddock.  Do you agree with that?---That’s on the n ext 
page. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   What page are we now, Mr Niall? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Starting at 522. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   We’re now at 522.  All right. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Beg your Honour’s pardon.  So if you start at 
522, Mr Baxter.  That’s a paddock – river paddock?- --That’s 
correct. 
 
Yes.  And that tells you what’s going to happen wit h that 
paddock, isn’t it?---It’s just – well, it can’t tel l you 
exactly;  it’s just a guide. 
 
Yes.  But you’ve said earlier in your evidence that  you 
following your cropping plans?---Pretty well.  Yes.  
 
Yes.  And so, this shows the river is one of your p addocks 
which is used for pasture in ’03, ’04, ’05.  
Correct?---That’s correct. 
 
And just to put it in a little bit of context, if y ou go 
over to 536, that’s the cropping plan for Two Dam, isn’t 
it?---That’s correct. 
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Now – and that’s the basic format for the cropping plan for 
each of the years, isn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
Now, I want to go back and ask you some questions, back to 
page 519.  You see the chemical summary, Mr Baxter? ---Yes, 
I can. 
 
Yes.  Are you able to identify, within that last, a ny that 
are FOPs or DIMs?---No, I can’t, Mr Niall. 
 
Yes.  And if you go over to page 536, do you see th at – 
that’s Two Dam, yes?  Agree with that?---That’s cor rect. 
 
Now, that doesn’t identify any FOPs or DIMs either,  does 
it?---No, it doesn’t. 
 
No.  So for 2005, it appears that FOPs and DIMs was n’t used 
on Seven Oaks.  Is that right?---Not necessarily be cause 
these cropping programs are drawn up prior to cropp ing.  
And quite often with inspections during the year, t here may 
be a problem and that problem is adhered to at the time. 
 
Yes.  Well, what FOPs and DIMs did you apply in 200 5?---I 
couldn’t tell you at this stage.  
 
All right.  Now, just go over to 2006 please, and t hat 
starts at page 574.  Do you have that, Mr Baxter?-- -Yes, I 
do. 
 
Yes, and this is the cropping plan.  You can take a  look at 
– yourself if you would like, Mr Baxter, but that’s  the 
cropping plan for 2006?---That’s correct. 
 
And you will see on the front page at 574, that was  
compiled by Kojonup Agricultural Supplies and you w ill see 
Mr Robinson’s name there?---That’s correct.   
 
Now, just go over to page 577.  Any FOPs and DIMs i n the 
chemical summary there, Mr Baxter?---No, I can’t se e any.   
 
Yes.  And if you go over to page 596, do you see a document 
in the top right-hand corner which refers to the 20 07 
plan?---Yes, I do. 
 
Yes, and that doesn’t have a coversheet but if you just 
look over the following pages, that’s the plan for 2007, 
isn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
And you can’t recall whether that was a Robinson pl an or 
whether he had gone by that stage, can you?---Not o ff the 
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top of my head.  I know there was two years he wasn ’t 
there.  It might have been somewhere around that ti me.  
 
I will see if I can help you with that, Mr Baxter?- --It got 
written down somewhere in one of my – in evidence.  2007, 
2008. 
 
You think that wasn’t Mr Robinson?---No.   
 
All right.  Well, just go over to page 599 and agai n you 
will see a chemical summary.  Do you see that?---Ye s. 
 
Any FOPs and DIMs in that?---No, I can’t see any. 
 
Yes.  And again you followed your cropping plan in ’07, 
didn’t you?---I did, yes. 
 
Thank you.  If you go over to page 618.  Now, can y ou 
identify – if you go 618 through to 624, are you ab le to 
identify that please?---That’s just another agronom y plan. 
 
Yes.  You will see that it starts – you know, page 618 and 
the copy in the court book, which was discovered by  you, 
Mr Baxter, goes to page 624 but it only deals with Henri’s 
and Hay Shed.  Are you able to say whether that was  the 
complete document?---I’m sorry, what was your quest ion? 
 
Yes, I’m sorry, Mr Baxter.  The document that’s in the 
court books starts at 618.  Do you see that?---Yes,  I do. 
 
And it concludes at page 624?---Yes, I have got tha t. 
 
But it only deals with two paddocks.  Firstly, Henr i’s or 
Henri’s – Henri’s at 623 and Hay Shed at 624.  And I’m just 
asking you whether that’s the complete document or maybe 
it’s an incomplete document?---If that’s the only 2 008 one, 
it’s obviously not complete.  That’s the only two p addocks 
was written in there.   
 
Is it – maybe – I withdraw that.  Is it possible th at 
Mr Moyes only gave you a short plan in ’08?---It’s 
possible.   
 
Yes.  And if you go over to page 619?---Back, you m ean?  
Sorry - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, go back.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Do you have 619 there, Mr Baxter?---Yes, I do. 
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Are you able to identify – were there any FOPs or D IMs in 
that chemical summary?---Yes, I do.   
 
Yes, which one?---Select. 
 
Yes.  Select is clethodim, isn’t it?---That’s corre ct.   
 
Yes, and that’s a DIM?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  So when they’re called FOPs and DIMs it’s oft en the 
last chemical – the last few letters of the chemica l name, 
isn’t it?---I presume so. 
 
Yes, and you see Select is a reference to 
clethodim?---Okay. 
 
Do you agree with that?---Yes, yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry?---Yes, your Honour.   
 
Clethodine?   
 
NIALL, MR:   I will give your Honour - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   The transcript will just need to know 
that’s - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   I give your Honour the – c-l-e-t-h - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
NIALL, MR:   O-d-i-m. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Clethodim.  
 
NIALL, MR:   Clethodim. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Thank you. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Now, the cropping plan indicated that use of 
some Select in ’08, didn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
You’re not able to tell his Honour which paddocks i t was 
applied to, are you?---No, I can’t. 
 
All right.  Now, if you go over to page 627 – sorry , 
625?---Got it. 
 
Yes, and that’s the plan for 2009?---That’s correct . 
 
And that goes through to 632.  Do you see that?---Y es. 
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Now, do you remember 2009, Mr Baxter?---Pretty well , yes.   
 
Did you only sow wheat and oats in ’09?---No, I did n’t. 
 
Well, just have a look at page 626?---Yes, I have g ot that. 
 
And if you look at through this cropping plan, the only 
crops that are identified are wheat and oat.  Do yo u see 
that?---I can see that, yes. 
 
So was there no cropping plan in relation to any ot her 
crop?---There should have been, Mr Niall.  
 
Yes.  Do you know where it is?---No, I don’t.   
 
Well, when you were preparing for the case, you had  – you 
were aware you had to identify documents which were  
relevant to the proceeding?---Yes, I did. 
 
Yes, and you identified this as one, didn’t you?--- That’s 
correct. 
 
Did you find any other cropping plans for ’09?---No t that I 
can remember.  I thought I had got them all but obv iously I 
must have missed this one.   
 
Well, go back to page 627.  Are there any FOPs or D IMs in 
there?---No, I can’t see any. 
 
So by the – and you followed your cropping plan in 2009 I 
take it?---I did, yes.   
 
Yes.  So the position is this, isn’t it, Mr Baxter,  between 
’05 and ’09 the only occasion where a FOP or DIM wa s 
identified was 2008.  Correct?---That’s what’s iden tified 
in this document. 
 
Yes.  And you have said that you followed your crop ping 
plans?---I did. 
 
Yes.  And it’s the position, isn’t it, that you can ’t – 
withdraw that.  That you can’t tell his Honour in 2 008 when 
Select was recommended what paddocks it was applied  to, can 
you?---In 2008? 
 
Yes?---No, I can’t.   
 
And go back to paragraph 35 of your statement – 35( 2), Mr 
Baxter.  You say there – have you got paragraph 
35(2)?---Yes, I have. 
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You say there that, by 2010, FOPs and DIMs were not  killing 
the herbicide resistant rye grass which germinated as the 
crop was growing.  Do you see that?---Yes, I do. 
 
And your – all of your – none of your cropping plan s 
identified spraying FOPs or DIMs on any of the padd ocks you 
identify at the top of that page, do they?---Do you  mean in 
the cropping programs? 
 
Mmm?---There’s none described in those cropping pro grams.  
No. 
 
So none of the cropping plans – I withdraw that.  I f you 
look at the paddocks in the top of that page – the nine 
paddocks that you’ve identified as causing problems ?---Yes. 
 
Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
The cropping plans didn’t identify spraying FOPs or  DIMs on 
any of those paddocks?---Not in this cropping progr am, it 
hasn’t. 
 
Well, is there another cropping plan with FOPs and DIMs on 
it for those nine paddocks, between 2005 and 
2010?---There’s no cropping program during the year .  I did 
say agronomist walked over the paddocks. 
 
I beg your pardon?---I said during the year, agrono mist 
walked over the paddocks during the growing season.  
 
You’re not able to tell his Honour whether FOPs or DIMs was 
applied to any of those nine paddocks between 2005 and 
2010, are you?---Not by memory, no. 
 
Well, there – you say in paragraph 35(2) that your 
observation was, by 2010, FOPs and DIMs was not kil ling the 
herbicide resistant rye grass in the paddocks you’v e 
identified.  That was your evidence, wasn’t it?---T hat was 
my evidence.  Yes. 
 
And you’re not able to tell his Honour which of the  
paddocks – the nine paddocks had FOPs and DIMs spra yed on 
them during that period, are you?---Well, I can.  B ut, like 
I’ve said, before then – in this cropping program i s done 
before our cropping period.  During the year, my ag ronomist 
be walk over the paddocks or drive over the paddock s, 
assessing the paddocks of what they need to be spra yed on 
during the year. 
 
But - - -?---This is a pre-cropping program. 
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But the point I thought you were making in this par t of 
your statement, Mr Baxter, was that FOPs and DIMs w ere 
being sprayed and were ineffective?---That’s correc t. 
 
But the point I’m making to you is that none of you r 
cropping plans identified a spraying FOPs and DIMs on those 
paddocks, did it?  Do they?---That’s because it is a pre-
cropping program. 
 
Well, I thought your evidence was that you follow y our 
cropping plan?---I do. 
 
Now, you knew that you had to justify planting Roun dup-
Ready in 2010, didn’t you?---Justify it to who? 
 
You knew it was important for you to provide an exp lanation 
as to why planted Roundup-Ready in 2010?---I would provide 
an explanation to when you did your accreditation f or 
growing RR canola. 
 
Yes.  But when you prepared this statement, you ref erred in 
paragraph 35 to the problems with FOPs and DIMs, di dn’t 
you?---That’s correct. 
 
And you did that because that was relevant to your – the 
reason you planted Roundup-Ready canola in 2010, wa sn’t 
it?---Can you just repeat that bit, please. 
 
I withdraw the question.  Now, you identify in para graph 
34(3) this problem of herbicide resistant rye grass  over a 
five year period.  Do you see that?---Yes, I do. 
 
And you attribute it to resistance to FOPs and DIMs .  You 
do that in 35, don’t you?---That’s correct. 
 
Now, what did you do between 2005 and 2009 to deal with 
your herbicide resistant problem?---Between 2005 an d 2009? 
 
Yes?---Would have been a rotation of crops and a fe w 
different chemicals. 
 
All right.  Well, let’s just look at the rotation o f crops.  
How did you rotate your crops differently in order to deal 
with this problem between ’05 and ’09?---Well, with  canola 
and chemical, you obviously can use different chemi cals. 
 
No.  We’re just dealing with the crops now, Mr Baxt er.  How 
did you rotate your crops differently, between ’05 and ’09, 
to deal with your herbicide resistance problem?---I  didn’t 
alter the rotation. 
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So that wasn’t one of the things you did to deal wi th the 
problem?---No. 
 
All right.  What did you do, between ’05 and ’09, t o deal 
with the problem of herbicide resistance?---Well, t here was 
a few different chemicals you could use at differen t rates. 
 
All right.  Well, what were they?---Well, like I sa id, this 
was a pre-seeding recommendation.  During seeding w e would 
walk over the paddocks – drive over the paddocks wi th the 
agronomist, and during that period we observed what  is 
happening and work out different chemicals that we’ re going 
to apply to the crops. 
 
So you say that you modified your chemical use betw een ’05 
and ’09, is that right?---Between ’05 and ’09.  The re’s a 
fair chance we would have used different sorts of c hemicals 
at different rates. 
 
What chemicals are you talking about, Mr Baxter?--- As I 
said, we used the (indistinct)  Select, Achieve. 
 
Now, any of that recorded in your paddock plans?--- Not in 
the pre-paddock plans, no. 
 
Well, what – when you say not in the pre one, what about 
the following year one?---The following year ones?  Like I 
said, during the year, we walk around with the 
agronomist - - -  
 
Yes?--- - - - or drive around with the agronomist, and that 
is done on the day.  Then those (indistinct) relate d. 
 
But, presumably, if you identified a resistance pro blem in 
’05 or ’06, it would be picked up somehow in the ’0 7 plan.  
Isn’t that how it works?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  So do you say that the cropping plans changed  over 
’05 to ’09 to deal with this problem?---From ’05 to  ’09?  
 
Yes?---Well, when we draw the cropping program up, we try 
to minimise most chemicals as possible, and during the year 
we drive or look over the property, then we will ma ke an 
assessment then. 
 
Did you have an integrated weed management problem? ---How 
do you mean by integrated? 
 
Well, have you heard of the concept of an integrate d weed – 
I withdraw that.  I’m sorry, Mr Baxter.  Have you h eard of 
integrated weed management?---Yes, I have. 
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What’s your understanding of that?---Integrated wee d 
management would be – (indistinct)  I understand it  is are 
we using different ways of cropping.  So you can us e 
different herbicides. 
 
So integrated weed management is just about using d ifferent 
herbicides, is that right?---It’s probably not.  It ’s 
probably a whole lot of things you can use to chang e – to – 
to – I don’t know what you call the word. 
 
Sorry?---Integrated weed management, it would be a whole 
array of things you could probably use - - -  
 
Well - - -?--- - - - to help out your weeds. 
 
What did you do between 2005 and 2010 as part of th at?---As 
part of that? 
 
Yes?---Like I said, I continued with my canola, whe at and 
barley rotation. 
 
But you were convinced by 2010 that you had had a h erbicide 
resistance rye grass problems to FOPs and DIMs, is that 
right?---That’s correct. 
 
Now, I want to ask you some questions about your 
understanding of organic farming, Mr Baxter.  Now, in 
paragraph 39 of your statement – do you have that?- --Yes, I 
do. 
 
You say: 
 

I was aware for some years before 2010 that Stephen  
Marsh was conducting organic farming on Eagle Rest.  
 

?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  Are you able to tell his Honour when you firs t became 
aware that Stephen Marsh was conducting organic 
farming?---Not specifically.  We had known he had b een 
organic. 
 
For how long?---To what degree, I don’t know.  We a lways 
knew for a long time.  Maybe five or six years. 
 
Yes.  What about 2002.  Do you remember getting a l etter in 
2002?---No, I don’t. 
 
Could you open up volume 1.  You can put aside that  other 
volume for the moment, Mr Baxter.  Now, do you reca ll 
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getting a letter addressed to you in this or a simi lar form 
in 2002?---What page are you on? 
 
I’m sorry, 209?---No, I don’t. 
 
You don’t remember any such letter coming from Mr M arsh or 
Mrs Marsh?---No, I don’t.  
 
Now, do you know any other organic farmers, 
Mr Baxter?---Yes, one not far from home. 
 
Who is that?---Grant Lee Marinoni. 
 
Any others?   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Sorry, can I just get the last 
name?---Grant Lee Marinoni. 
 
Marinoni?---Marinoni. 
 
Thank you.   
 
NIALL, MR:   And how far is his farm from yours?---From the 
block or from Seven Oaks? 
 
From Seven Oaks?---Seven Oaks, approximately 25 Ks.  
 
Thank you.  Now, down in paragraph 42 you say that 42 
subparagraph (2), Mr Baxter: 
 

In 2010 and in the years before, I knew nothing abo ut 
the process to obtain organic certification but I h ad 
heard that organic farmers were not permitted to us e 
chemicals, drenches, or artificial fertilisers. 
 

Now, when do you think you were aware of that?---We ll, 
there was no – we – it was only just talk.   
 
But - - -?---I never actually knew.   
 
You would have known well before 2008 that there we re rules 
associated with organic farming?---There were some types of 
rules, yes, but I’ve never observed them or seen th em. 
 
No.  You don’t know the detail of them but you knew  that 
there would be rules, that if you wanted to be an o rganic 
farmer, there would be rules that you would have to  comply 
with?---That’s correct. 
 
Yes.  And that you would have known that it’s not s imply – 
this is prior to 2008, not simply a matter of a far mer 
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saying, “Well, I’m organic.”  It would be necessary  for 
that farmer to observe certain rules or standards i n 
relation to the organic farming.  You knew that, di dn’t 
you?---I would presume so, yes.   
 
Yes, and that’s why you say in 42(2) that they were  not 
permitted to use chemicals, drenches or - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Sorry, I’m rising a little late but for my 
friend to assert that it’s not open to a farmer to just 
call him organic is wrong, with respect. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I think he has answered the question 
though.  So that’s too late I’m afraid.   
 
NIALL, MR:   And you knew that there would have to be – 
when you say were not permitted to use chemicals, y ou would 
have assumed or presumed that that would be set out  
somewhere, wouldn’t you?---I didn’t know they had 
guidelines so – yes, you said, you just presume. 
 
All right.  Now, when did you become aware that the re were 
genetically modified versions of canola?---I’m not quite 
sure what you mean by that question, Mr Niall. 
 
I didn’t ask it very well.  I will start again.  Be fore 
2008, did you know that Monsanto or any company had  
developed genetically modified canola?---No, I don’ t think 
so.   
 
When do you think you first became aware of the - -  -?---It 
would have been probably around – probably 2008 and  maybe a 
bit before 2008, maybe 2007, but - - -  
 
Yes?--- - - - I hadn’t heard much about it. 
 
By – towards the end of 2008, you knew that genetic ally 
modified canola existed?---Correct. 
 
You knew it was banned in Western Australia?---Yes,  I did.   
 
Did you know whether or not trials were going to be  
held?---I didn’t know at that stage, no.   
 
Now, Mr Marsh – Stephen Marsh came to visit you in November 
2008, didn’t he?---That’s correct. 
 
And he brought a canola plant with him, didn’t he?- --That’s 
correct. 
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Now, at that stage you knew that canola – genetical ly 
modified canola was banned in Western Australia?--- Yes, I 
did. 
 
But you thought that the ban might be lifted some t ime in 
the future, didn’t you?---Well, it was only a matte r of 
time it was going to be lifted. 
 
Yes.  Did you have an expectation of when it might be 
lifted?---No, I didn’t. 
 
And Mr Marsh brought over a canola plant to Seven 
Oaks?---He did, yes. 
 
Had he been over to Seven Oaks before that in recen t 
times?---I don’t think so.  
 
No.  Had you been onto Eagle Rest before November 2 008 in 
recent times?---Not in recent times, no.   
 
You hadn’t had much to do with the Marshes?---No. 
 
Had you?---No, we hadn’t. 
 
So it was unusual in itself for Mr Marsh to come an d see 
you, wasn’t it?---Yes, I suppose.  
 
Yes, and he brought a canola plant and you knew tha t he 
didn’t grow canola on Eagle Rest, didn’t you?---Yes , 
correct.   
 
Yes.  Because – I mean, you can see Eagle Rest or m ost of 
Eagle Rest from Seven Oaks, can’t you?---That’s cor rect. 
 
And so from just observing – and you know the bound aries of 
Eagle Rest, don’t you?---Pretty well, yes. 
 
Yes.  And you wouldn’t have known the paddock names  and the 
like, would you?---No. 
 
But just from observation, you would know what crop s were 
being cropped on Eagle Rest?---Only the ones on the  road 
that you could see would be the only ones you would  know.  
 
Yes, all right.  And Mr Marsh told you that if you grew 
genetically modified canola and it got onto Eagle R est, his 
certification would be affected or lost because gen etically 
modified canola was not allowed on an organic farm? ---I can 
remember some sort of conversation along those line s. 
 



DMJ  SC/CIV/PE/CIV1561/2012 
  

18/2/14   757 
3.37 BAXTER, M.O. XXN   

And you were then told, weren’t you, that if organi cally 
modified – I withdraw that.  If genetically modifie d canola 
came from Seven Oaks onto Eagle Rest, Mr Marsh’s 
certification might be in jeopardy?---That was some  
conversation along those lines. 
 
Well, that’s what he told you?---I can’t be certain  but 
somewhere along those lines.   
 
Did you take that seriously?---What do you mean by 
seriously? 
 
Well, did you take it as something that Mr Marsh wa s 
concerned about and he was coming to tell you the c oncerns 
he had in the event that you chose to plant genetic ally 
modified canola?---Yes, I did. 
 
Yes.  And you told him that if it became legal to g row GM 
canola, you would probably grow it?---That’s correc t. 
 
Did you understand in November 2008 what the purpos e of a 
genetic modification was?---The purpose of the what , sorry? 
 
Yes, what the genetic modification did?---To? 
 
The canola plant?---To the canola plant? I had a – at 2008? 
 
Yes?---I had a reasonable assumption.  
 
What was your assumption?---The reasonable assumpti on was 
they were adding a gene to the canola plant which w ould 
tolerate Roundup.   
 
Yes, and you had used Roundup every year on every p addock, 
hadn’t you?---On cropping paddocks, yes. 
 
Cropping, yes.  And so if the fact was that there w as a 
gene that made canola tolerant to Roundup, you woul d plant 
it, wouldn’t you?---That’s correct. 
 
And you had made your decision in 2008.  You were g oing to 
plant it as soon as it came on the market?---Well, not 
necessarily but I would hoped to have plant it if i t was 
going to benefit my farming practice.   
 
Yes.  Well, when Mr Marsh told you that the impact it might 
have if you did, that didn’t deter you at all, did it?  
2008?---No, I didn’t. 
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And, just looking at 2008, didn’t cause you to make  any 
inquiries about organic farming?---Not really.  No.  
 
No.  It would be fair to say – withdraw that.  Now,  the 
plant that Mr Marsh had in his hand and which he sh owed 
you, the canola plant, he said it had come from Sev en Oaks, 
didn’t he?---That’s what he said.  Yes. 
 
Yes.  And it must have – if it had come from Seven Oaks, it 
must have come from seed that had come over from Se ven 
Oaks.  You would agree with that, wouldn’t you?---W ell, I 
presume so. 
 
Well, there’s no other means by which it would have  grown 
on Eagle Rest, was there?---No.  Well, that’s right .  
Seed - - -  
 
Sorry?---That’s right.  Yes.  It would only grow fr om seed. 
 
Yes.  So Mr Marsh told you, and what Mr Marsh showe d you, 
was clear to you that seed could be transported fro m Seven 
Oaks over to Eagle Rest, and could lead to germinat ion of 
canola on Eagle Rest, isn’t that right?---That’s co rrect. 
 
And the concept of – or the idea that canola might grow out 
of the – apart from a crop, as a volunteer, was som ething 
that you were familiar with in 2008, wasn’t it?---T hat’s 
correct. 
 
You had seen volunteer canola plants on your own 
property?---Correct. 
 
You would have seen volunteer canola plants on the 
roadside?---In some roadsides.  Yes. 
 
And here was an example of a volunteer canola plant  on 
Eagle Rest, wasn’t it?---That’s correct. 
 
And you understood, and you accepted, that that was  a 
volunteer canola plant that came from Seven Oaks an d grew 
on Eagle Rest?---What did you say, sorry?  Quality?   I 
didn’t quite hear what you said, sorry. 
 
Yes.  No.  That’s quite all right, Mr Baxter.  I wa sn’t – 
back in 2008, you understood that what had grown on  Eagle 
Rest, the volunteer canola plant, had come from see d from 
your crop on Seven Oaks, didn’t you?---Well, it cou ld have 
come from any where, but I presumed it come from my  place. 
 
Yes.  You assumed, or you proceeded on the basis th at it 
had come from Seven Oaks, didn’t you?---Most probab ly. 
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Did he tell you how many canola plants he had found ?---I 
don’t recall.  Not exactly, no. 
 
So your understanding on 2008, from what Mr Marsh h ad told 
you, was that, firstly, you knew that organic farmi ng had 
some rules or standards.  You knew that, didn’t you ?---Yes, 
I did. 
 
And you knew that one of the rules, according to Mr  Marsh, 
was that you weren’t allowed to have GMO – genetica lly 
modified material on an organic farm.  You knew 
that?---That’s right. 
 
And you knew that if you did have a genetically mod ified 
organism on an organic farm, that could jeopardise the 
certification?---I knew it could. 
 
Now, moving forward, Mr Baxter.  You say in your st atement 
that in April 2010, you purchased some Roundup-Read y 
canola.  Now – so we know you purchased it in April .  When 
did you make the decision – actual decision to purc hase 
Roundup-Ready seed for the 2010 season?---Probably at the 
time when I did the certification course to get it 
accredited. 
 
Now, did Mr Robinson suggest that you plant RR cano la in 
2010?---Yes, he did. 
 
But you had already decided to grow Roundup-Ready c anola 
soon as it was legal, hadn’t you?---Not necessarily , no. 
 
Well, that was the view you had in 2008, wasn’t it? ---I 
said I would most probably grow it. 
 
And, certainly, you were keenly waiting for it to b ecome 
lawful, weren’t you?---I wouldn’t say “keenly waiti ng”.  I 
was waiting for it to become lawful, then make a de cision 
then. 
 
Well, when do you say you made the decision?---When ? 
 
Yes?---Well (indistinct) my agronomist, Chris Robin , pre-
2010. 
 
Before 2010?---Well, before that growing season.  S o 
probably January 2010 we done the agronomy program up. 
 
Did you tell him that Mr Marsh had seen you in 2008  and 
brought a canola volunteer?---I think so. 
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Yes.  When did you tell him that?---I might have di scussed 
at that time when we were doing our agronomy progra m up. 
 
When was that?---January 2010, that growing season.  
 
So you told Mr Robinson in January 2010 that Marsh had come 
to see you in 2008 with a canola plant?---I would h ave 
thought so. 
 
Are you sure about that?---Not 100 per cent sure.  No. 
 
What did you tell him?---I would have presumed I wo uld have 
discussed it with him, about growing the GM canola.  
 
What did you tell him about what Mr Marsh had said and done 
in 2008?---I would have said that Mr Marsh come acr oss in 
2008 and showed me some canola plants. 
 
Is that all you told him?---Well, we would have 
(indistinct) discussion about our cropping program.  
 
Did you tell him that Marsh was organic?---He knew that, 
and I knew that as well. 
 
No.  I didn’t ask you what he knew and what you kne w.  Did 
you tell him that Marsh was organic?---Yes, I did. 
 
When?---When we were doing the – well, he knew – kn ew prior 
to 2010. 
 
Yes?---And on that day. 
 
You discussed it?---Yes. 
 
In January 2010, your evidence is that you discusse d with 
Robinson a conversation that you had had with Marsh  in 
’08?---yes. 
 
You’ve got no doubt about that?---No. 
 
No.  And you told him – did you tell him that Marsh  was 
concerned that if canola volunteers went on – GM ca nola 
volunteers went on his property, he might lose 
certification?---I was – I would have told him that  I was – 
Mr Marsh was concerned if canola got onto his place  he 
could have some damages to his property. 
 
Right.  So you told Mr Robinson in January 2010 tha t Marsh 
was concerned that if GM canola went onto Eagle Res t, he 
might lose his certification.  Did you tell him tha t?---I 
did, to some sort of degree, yes. 
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Well, what sort of degree?  What did you say about – about 
that?---Well, I would have told Mr Robinson of the 
discussion, if GM material of some sort gets onto S tephen’s 
place, he may lose his certification. 
 
So you say you told Robinson that in those terms in  January 
2010?---Yes. 
 
And did you tell him that you wanted to avoid that? ---Well, 
yes. 
 
Yes.  Did you tell – you told Robinson that you wan ted to 
avoid any canola moving from Seven Oaks to Eagle Re st, did 
you?---To the best of our ability. 
 
All right.  Well, did you tell him that you wanted to avoid 
it?---Not completely.  No.  I’ve avoided – we obvio usly 
wanted to grow – you want to ask the question again  – 
you’re not happy with it. 
 
Did you tell Mr Robinson that you wanted to avoid c anola 
going from Seven Oaks to Eagle Rest?---Yes, I did. 
 
In January 2010?---Yes. 
 
Right.  And why did you tell him that?---Because St ephen 
was organic and he had said he may lose his certifi cation. 
 
So did you want to take whatever steps you could to  prevent 
that happening?---As much as possible.  Yes. 
 
Well, did you discuss with Robinson how that might 
happen?---To stop canola going on his property? 
 
Yes?---Yes.  Pretty well. 
 
Did you discuss that with Robinson, how it might 
happen?---Yes. 
 
What did he tell you?---What did he tell me? 
 
Yes?---He said as long as we follow the protocols, well, 
there shouldn’t be any problems. 
 
Right.  As long as you followed the protocol.  That ’s the 
Monsanto protocols?---That’s correct. 
 
Now, how many discussions did you have with Robinso n about 
planting GM canola in January or February 2010?---W ell, 
obviously we discussed it in January when we made t he 
program up, because it wasn’t legal prior to that. 
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All right.  Well, let’s just identify the program i f we 
could, Mr Baxter.  If you go back to volume 3.  Now , just 
have a look at that page 719.  Do you see that?---Y es, I 
can. 
 
Is it your evidence that Mr Robinson brought that o ut to 
Seven Oaks in January 2010?---No, that’s when we wo uld have 
discussed it at home.  Then he would have brought i t 
out - - -  
 
Doesn’t it usually – I thought from your earlier ev idence, 
you’re usually brought out a farm paddock plan and then you 
discuss it?---No, that’s not correct.   
 
 
Not correct.  So he didn’t - - -?---I’ve got a farm  plan at 
home, and we look at previous years.  We makes note s and 
then he comes back with a hard copy.   
 
And you say the discussion was January 2010?---That ’s 
correct. 
 
And is this the farm plan for 2010?---Yes, it is. 
 
Yes.  Now, you will see over on the bottom of page 721 that 
it’s in a number of places, the date 16 March 2010.   Do you 
see that?---16 March. 
 
Right down the bottom, above the letters BAX, in sm all 
print?---Yes, I can see that. 
 
Is that the date that Mr Robinson gave you the crop ping 
plan for 2010?---We would have had – we would have 
discussed the cropping plan again in January and he  
normally gets his secretaries or assistants to writ e it up. 
 
Okay?---And it’s sent out or sometimes he might han d it but 
most times it’s sent out in the mail.   
 
Now, you – well, while I’ve got that open, Mr Baxte r, 
Mr Robinson – if you go to page 723, Mr Robinson 
recommended Roundup-Ready canola in three paddocks,  didn’t 
he?---That’s correct. 
 
And he recommended canola in another four paddocks – 
conventional canola.  Is that right?---Conventional  canola 
was 2010. 
 
If you have a look at Dog Leg?---Dog Leg canola, ye s. 
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Hilly?---Hilly canola.   
 
Montys?---Montys canola.  Two Dam, canola.   
 
Silo.  Do you see that?---Yes, I’m just trying to f ind 
Silo.   
 
Right in the middle?---Yes.  I have got it, yes. 
 
Yes.  So three paddocks for Roundup-Ready canola an d four 
paddocks of conventional canola.  Is that right?--- The 
recommendation was three canola and, consequentiall y, I 
didn’t have enough seeds, so that’s why I only plan ted the 
two paddocks in RR canola.  
 
You ran out of seed to get to the two?---That’s cor rect. 
 
So it was your intention to plant three?---It was, yes. 
 
All right.  Now - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So the third paddock was – what’s it 
called, something Mailbox?---Lyall’s Mailbox. 
 
Lyall’s Mailbox, okay.  Thank you.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Now, you knew that in order to plant Roundup-
Ready canola you had to enter into an agreement wit h 
Monsanto?---That’s correct. 
 
You had to enter into a licence agreement?---That’s  
correct. 
 
And a stewardship agreement?---Yes. 
 
You had been planting canola since 2002.  You had n ever had 
to enter into a licence agreement before, had you?- --No, 
you hadn’t.   
 
In fact, you have never entered into such agreement s for 
any crop that you’ve grown?---No, I haven’t.   
 
And you had to go and have a seminar, didn’t you?-- -That’s 
correct. 
 
And you had never done that before for any crop bef ore you 
had purchased the seed?---No, not for purchasing se ed. 
 
No.  So that was completely different to the way yo u had 
acquired seed before for other crops, wasn’t it?--- That’s 
right. 
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And you knew, didn’t you, that the two critical iss ues that 
you needed to deal with was segregation of the cano la from 
other things?---That’s right. 
 
And also resistance to glyphosate?---That’s right. 
 
And, again, you had never had to look at those thin gs as a 
condition of buying seed before, had you?---Not of a 
condition, no.   
 
Can you go to volume 4, Mr – now, Mr Baxter, could you go 
to page 1225, please.  Now, that’s called – that’s a 
document that’s entitled 2010 Crop Management Plan.   Do you 
see that?---Yes. 
 
And it goes through to page 1236?---Yes, I got that .   
 
Now, this was a document that was provided by Monsa nto to 
you?---That’s right. 
 
Where did you get it?  Did you get it at a seminar or 
beforehand?---At the seminar. 
 
Where did you have the seminar?---In Katanning. 
 
Did you have to pay to go to the seminar?---No, you  didn’t.  
 
Thank you.  And was it conducted by people from 
Monsanto?---Monsanto were in attendance. 
 
Yes?---I’m not sure it was Monsanto or Ag Departmen t or who 
actually ran the course. 
 
Now, if you look at the top of page at 1226 under t he 
heading Objective, do you see that, Mr Baxter?---Ye s, I do.   
 
And you will see it says: 
 

The Roundup-Ready canola management plan details 
strategies that could be implemented on farm to man age 
risks to integrity of grain crop supply chains and the 
sustainability of agricultural production. 
 

Did you read that?---Yes, I did. 
 
Did you read the whole document when you were given  it by 
Monsanto?---At the time of the course - - -  
 
Yes?--- - - - we would have gone through it. 
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What did you understand by the concept or the words  
“integrity of grain crop supply”?---I’m not really sure 
what they mean by the - - -  
 
Well, do you think it meant this, Mr Baxter, that t he 
integrity of the grain crop supply chains was keepi ng GM 
canola segregated from other aspects of grain 
supply?---Yes, it would do.   
 
Because that was an important part of this document , wasn’t 
it?---That’s correct. 
 
Segregation - - -?---Indeed. 
 
- - - of GM seed and GM product from other parts of  the 
supply chain.  You agree with that?---That’s right.  
 
Had you ever – prior to this, had you ever in relat ion to 
any other crop that you had grown been instructed a bout or 
told about integrity of supply chains?---You have n ever 
been instructed.   
 
But this was quite different, wasn’t it?---It is di fferent, 
yes.   
 
Now, and what about the sustainability of agricultu ral 
production?  What was that about, Mr Baxter?---The 
sustainability of agricultural production? 
 
Yes?---Well, sustainability is a long term.  
 
Yes, and why were they talking about sustainability  in the 
context of GM canola? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I think my friend – if my friend’s question 
is what did Mr Baxter understand by that - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, I think there’s an objection as to 
form there that’s - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - probably rightly taken.   
 
NIALL, MR:   Thank you, your Honour.  The reason they were 
referring to sustainability of agricultural product ion was 
the danger of glyphosate resistance, wasn’t it?---T hat’s 
right. 
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And what was the danger of glyphosate resistance?-- -The 
danger of it would have been if it was – well, they  would – 
obviously used too many times, plants would become 
resistant to it if you didn’t use it in the right m anner. 
 
And you will see that the integrity of the supply c hain was 
one aspect;  sustainability was the other aspect, a nd it 
referred to strategies, and there are three strateg ies, and 
I want to ask you about the third one.  Could you j ust read 
that to yourself, please, Mr Baxter.  I may have mi sread 
that.  I don’t – and I’m happy to rephrase it.  You  will 
see, Mr Baxter, the reference to detail strategies that can 
be implemented to the integrity of grain crop suppl y 
chains, and the sustainability of agricultural prod uction.  
Do you see that sentence?---That’s number 3, is it?  
 
No.  I’m just reading at the top of the page.  And then at 
the end of that, it says, “These strategies”.  Do y ou see 
that?---Yes. 
 
And then one of the strategies identified is number  
3?---Yes. 
 
I would ask you to read that, please?---Okay. 
 
Just – I will read – just read paragraph 3 and I wi ll start 
again with the question?---Yes.  I’ve read it.  It’ s a bit 
hard to understand, but - - -  
 
Did you ask any questions about this when you went to the 
seminar?---A number of people asked questions.  I d on’t 
think I asked any. 
 
Now, see how it’s referring, in paragraph 3, to: 
 

…different production market systems to concurrentl y 
operate in a profitable and sustainable way. 
 

Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
Now, one production market system was GM canola, wa sn’t 
it?---Yes. 
 
And another production market system was convention al 
canola. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   The question is, is this how Mr Baxter 
understood this document. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   I think the question is preparatory to 
that, and it’s being done incrementally, as I under stand 
it.  Is that right, Mr Niall? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Just trying to – did you – I withdraw that.  
I’m just trying to explore with you your understand ing of 
paragraph 3?---It’s just (indistinct) don’t underst and the 
– or the meaning of the paragraph. 
 
All right.  Well, putting aside the paragraph for a  moment, 
Mr Baxter, you knew that one of the important aspec ts of 
the crop management plan was to separate the produc tion and 
market of GM canola from other things?---That’s rig ht.  
Yes. 
 
And one of the things that had to be separated from  was the 
production and supply of conventional canola?---Tha t’s 
right. 
 
And I suggest to you that it also covered productio n and 
market of organic systems.  Do you agree with that?   That’s 
another thing - - -?---That would be another thing.  
 
- - - that needed to be separated from GM canola?-- -That’s 
right. 
 
And if you read on, it says: 
 

Specifically, growers of Roundup-Ready canola are 
required to implement on-farm management practices that 
aim to – 
 

number 2: 
 

Control Roundup-Ready canola volunteers – 
 

Yes?---Yes. 
 
And the next one is: 
 

Minimise risks to the integrity of grain supply cha in. 
 

Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
So as far as you were concerned, do you agree that you were 
required to implement on-farm management practices that 
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minimises the risks to the integrity of grain suppl y 
chains?---Yes. 
 
And you would agree that that would include minimis ing 
risks to the integrity of organic supply chains?--- Yes, it 
would. 
 
And you were required to do that as part of your Mo nsanto 
crop management program, weren’t you?---That’s righ t. 
 
Now, if you look at the bottom of that page, under PRAMOG, 
do you see that?---Yes. 
 
Now, you were required to complete a paddock risk 
assessment management option guide – PRAMOG – weren ’t 
you?---Yes. 
 
And what was the purpose of that exercise, as far a s you 
understood it?---Purpose of that exercise, to work out what 
chemicals you were going to use, what chemicals you  had 
used, and a way of sustaining the prolongedness of Roundup 
or glyphosate. 
 
So that was principally concerned with glyphosate 
resistance?---That’s correct. 
 
And glyphosate resistance would be a real problem f or you 
if you had glyphosate resistance, wouldn’t it?---Yo u cold 
always used SpraySeed or paraquat – SpraySeed or pa raquat.  
You wouldn’t be able to grow, obviously, RR canola.   You 
could grow it, but you wouldn’t have the chemical t o spray 
on top of it.  
 
So if you’ve got glyphosate resistance on your prop erty, 
you wouldn’t be able to use glyphosate effectively,  would 
you?---No. 
 
And that’s the most common herbicide that you’ve us ed over 
the last 15 years, isn’t it?---That’s right. 
 
In fact, it’s essential to your cropping program, i sn’t it, 
glyphosate?---It is at the moment, yes. 
 
Just pardon me one moment, your Honour.  If I could  turn 
you over to page 1227.  Under the Resistance Manage ment 
Plan heading, it said: 
 

Resistant management principles for Roundup-Ready 
canola:  (1) – 
 

Do you see that?---Yes. 
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Continuing: 
 

Aim to enter Roundup-Ready canola phase of the rota tion 
with a low weed burden. 
 

Do you see that?---Yes. 
 
Now, what attempts did you make prior to 2010 to re duce the 
weed burden on Range and Two Dams? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   I object to the question on the grounds of 
relevance, your Honour.  There’s nothing pleaded ab out any 
breach of duty arising from anything to do with wee d 
management.  The allegations of breach of duty are set out 
at paragraph 36 of the statement of claim as amende d and 
particularised, and they are that we planted RR can ola – 
planted it next to the organic farm and swathed rat her than 
direct harvested. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Would you like Mr Baxter out when you 
respond to that objection, Mr Niall? 
 
NIALL, MR:   Yes, your Honour.  I notice the time and I 
note your Honour has to leave at 4.15, and I - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  We’ve got 10 minutes or so, if it 
can - - -  
 
NIALL, MR:   Perhaps if Mr Baxter could. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.  Mr Baxter, would you mind just 
leaving the witness box and waiting outside for a f ew 
minutes until we call you back in.  There’s a legal  point 
we’ve got to address.  Hopefully won’t keep you for  too 
long. 
 

(THE WITNESS WITHDREW) 
 
NIALL, MR:   Your Honour - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Ms Cahill, just give me the paragraph 
you mentioned? 
 
CAHILL, MS:   36, your Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   36 in the statement of claim. 
 
NIALL, MR:   If your Honour goes to paragraph 36, it’s 
pleaded that – your Honour will see the duty in 35.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes. 
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NIALL, MR:   And the breach in 36, including the 
particulars of growing canola on the eastern side o f lot 
11.  Could have grown it further away, and he swath ed his 
canola crop.  He could have grown conventional cano la.  For 
that, your Honour, paragraph 23 of the current form  of the 
defence denies paragraphs 33 to 37 – paragraph 23, your 
Honour. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Just let me get there.  23.  Yes.  I’m 
there. 
 
NIALL, MR:   Now, it’s denied, each of the paragraphs, and, 
in addition, paragraph 2: 
 

Baxter acted reasonably in planting RR canola crop … 
alternatively swathing the canola plant Baxter had 
planted.  Planting RR canola was a reasonable use o f 
the land;  it was lawful.  
 

(d): 
 

He used it in order that he could use glyphosate in  the 
paddocks in order to manage weeds, in particular, 
Wimmera rye grass, after being advised by an agrono mist 
engaged to Baxter to advise him – 
 

And then there’s a reference to swathing.  Now, in our 
submission, the defendant has positively put, as pa rt of 
his case, the reasonableness of planting RR canola.   In his 
evidence, he sets out at some length, your Honour, the 
development of herbicide resistance as a basis for the 
reason to plant in 2010, and he deals – and your Ho nour has 
heard some evidence about that.  Then he relies pos itively 
on his evidence and in his pleading on the advice t hat he 
got from his agronomist.  
 
 And then he talks about using Roundup-Ready to con trol 
the severe problem that he has identified.  And the n in – 
for example, in 48 of his witness statement, he dep oses to 
the seminar conducted prior to purchasing the seed.   He 
says he obtained – this is 48(2) – he attended the licence 
to permit (indistinct) to purchase it.  He consider ed 
various aspects, including buffer zones, cleaning, etcetera 
– 
 

At the time I read the management plan issued by 
Monsanto –  
 

He read the other documents, and he learned in the seminar 
about a buffer zone of five metres in 50, and then he goes 
on to describe.  Now, in my submission, the defenda nt is 
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positively asserting reasonableness of his behaviou r.  He 
has adduced evidence which directly goes to it, and  I’m 
seeking to challenge that aspect of his evidence an d that 
aspect of the case.  And in cross-examination, in m y 
submission, given those facts and that pleading, in  my 
respectful submission, I should be given some latit ude to 
explore with the witness precisely the basis upon w hich he 
decided to plant, what he took into account, and wh ether he 
accurately identified his farming position in the M onsanto 
documents, which I will come to.   
 

So it’s directly relevant and then in looking at 
breach, the consideration of reasonableness of the conduct 
of the alleged tortfeasor, the ability to control r isk, and 
the availability of alternatives are all relevant t o the 
case that the plaintiff seeks to make and the defen dant 
joins issue and positively puts a case in reply.  S o in my 
submission it is relevant as to the circumstances i n which 
Mr Baxter came to make a decision to plant and in f act 
planted Roundup-Ready canola in those two paddocks in 2010.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, very well.  Ms Cahill. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   It plainly can’t be relevant, your Honour, to 
the question of breach.  Issues of salient factor c ontrol 
and vulnerability are questions that go to the issu e or 
issues that go to the question of duty, not to brea ch, with 
respect to my learned friend.  The breach of duty i s 
plainly pleaded at 36 and the question that has jus t been 
asked plainly does not go to that.  So it’s not rel evant to 
the question - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So the question is asked by reference 
to the first resistance management principle at pag e 1227 
in terms of not using Roundup-Ready canola - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   In a certain way. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - in a rotation, that you do it in 
a paddock with a low weed burden first.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Well, you aim to enter the canola phase of 
the rotation with a low weed burden. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Now, that can’t be relevant to paragraph 36 
because there’s no allegation that even comes near the 
question that was just put.  My friend tries to put  it back 
on us and say, “Well, you have pleaded that what yo u have 
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done was reasonable.”  Well, we need to come back t o 23 and 
have a look at what we have said. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Now, 36, the particulars, say he grew 
it on the eastern side.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   And - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   In other words, in the paddocks that he 
did.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes, but - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Which is Two Dams and Range. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes, but nothing about the way in which he 
grew it there.  All that’s said is he grew it and h e could 
have grown it somewhere else.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   He swathed - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   So the decision for – to put it in 
those two paddocks is asserted to be reasonable by 
reference to the weed problem.  That question seeks  to 
probe whether it really was reasonable by reference  to 
principles that he signed up to.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   What we allege is that - in 23 is that he did 
it because of the resistance to weeds – sorry, the 
resistance of glyphosate that the weeds had in that  
paddock.  So how many resistant weeds were there is  neither 
here nor there, but more particularly, what the foc us of 
this question is is whether or not Mr Baxter has do ne all 
that in accordance with the guidance that was issue d under 
this plan.  Now, that’s absolutely not pleaded.  Th at’s an 
entirely new and different case, if my friend is se eking to 
attack Mr Baxter’s compliance with the guidelines t hat were 
provided to him.  That’s a completely different cas e. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, I’m just looking at your 
23(2)(d): 
 

Baxter planted the RR canola crop in order that he 
could use the herbicide glyphosate in the paddocks 
- - -  
 

CAHILL, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Continuing: 
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…in which RR canola crop was grown - 
 
So that’s Two Dams and Range. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Continuing: 
 

…in 2010 in order to manage weeds in those paddocks , in 
particular, Wimmera rye grass.   
 

CAHILL, MS:   Yes.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Continuing: 
 

…which Baxter had observed to demonstrate resistanc e to 
some other herbicides.  

 
So by reference to the management plan to which he has 
committed, it contains criteria in terms of aims vi s-à-vis 
the paddocks that you would use it in and one of th ose 
criteria is start with paddocks that have got a low  weed 
burden. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Now - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Not a glyphosate resistant – sorry. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, this is - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   A herbicide resistant burdening.   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Yes, exactly.   
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes, just a low weed burden.  Now, nowhere 
has it been suggested that Mr Baxter has breached h is duty 
by growing RR canola in a paddock with a lot of wee ds or a 
few weeds.  This is just completely irrelevant to t he case. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   The assertion of reasonableness on his 
part in the context of an argument of private nuisa nce 
carries with it the rather amorphous criterion of 
reasonableness which percolates down to the whole c ase.  
Now, that means every aspect of his conduct is up f or 
review, including why he used it. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   It’s not pleaded, your Honour. 
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KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, you have pleaded the antidote to 
the plea of - - -  
 
CAHILL, MS:   Negligence. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   - - - negligence and affirmatively 
pleaded reasonableness by reference to what we have  just 
discussed in depth. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   To the particulars, and the two things that 
we say are reasonable is, first of all, planting RR  canola 
is reasonable because it has this strategic use, as  
Mr McInerney - - -  
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   You can’t just say planting it is 
reasonable.  It’s planting it in the context of whe re it’s 
planted;  ie, the paddocks. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   The reasonable use of the land in accordance 
with the ordinary usage of farmers in Kojonup, that ’s 
little (a), particular (a).   
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   But (d). 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   “In the paddocks in which RR canola 
crop was grown to manage weeds.” 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Yes.  To manage herbicide resistant weeds. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Well, weeds. 
 
CAHILL, MS:   Well, the – it says to manage weeds in those 
paddocks, in particular Wimmera rye grass, that he had 
observed did demonstrate resistance to some other 
herbicides.  So Mr Baxter can be asked about whethe r that 
was genuinely the case, that he had a weedy paddock , that 
it was herbicide resistant, but this is something v ery 
different.  This is driving at some insinuation tha t he has 
done other than that which he ought to have in acco rdance 
with this plan that he has been shown, and that is a wholly 
different case, unrelated to anything that has been  put in 
issue either on the pleadings or in opening.  Those  are my 
submissions. 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   I will allow the question.  We will 
have Mr Baxter back.  Actually, we might just have him back 
and adjourn, and put the question again first thing  
tomorrow. 
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NIALL, MR:   If your Honour pleases.  
 
BAXTER, MICHAEL OWEN: 
 
KENNETH MARTIN J:   Thanks for that, Mr Baxter.  We’re 
going to adjourn now until tomorrow morning, and th e 
question is going to be put to you again first thin g.  So 
we’re in the cross-examination phase of the case, w hich is 
important, so I would be grateful if you didn’t tal k to 
anybody about the case whilst you’re – until 
tomorrow?---Yes. 
 
Thank you.  We will adjourn to half past 10. 
 

AT 4.18 PM THE MATTER WAS ADJOURNED UNTIL 
WEDNESDAY, 19 FEBRUARY 2014
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